CONTRACT AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT AND THE COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE FEDERATION OF CLASSIFIED EMPLOYEES

> LOCAL 3486A CFT/AFT/ AFL-CIO July 1, 2020 through June 30, 2023

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Page

ARTICLE I:	RECOGNITION1		
ARTICLE II	: EMPLOYEE RIGHTS		
А.	Personnel Files		
B.	Uniforms		
C.	Tools and Equipment4		
D.	Respect4		
ARTICLE II	I: DISTRICT RIGHTS		
ARTICLE I	V: FEDERATION RIGHTS		
ARTICLE V	: ORGANIZATIONAL SECURITY		
ARTICLE V	I: COMMITTEES9		
ARTICLE V	II: LEAVES OF ABSENCE		
А.	Annual Vacations		
B.	Leaves - General Definition11		
C.	Court Appearances		
D.	Bereavement Leave		
E.	Personal Necessity		
F.	Disability - Sick Leave14		
G.	Industrial Accident		
Н.	Permissive Leaves - Personal Leaves of Absence17		
I.	Family Care and Medical Leave17		
J.	Paid Parental/ Child Bonding Leave (AB 2393)21		
ARTICLE VIII: HOLIDAYS			
ARTICLE IX: HOURS OF EMPLOYMENT			

TABLE OF CONTENTS (CONTINUED)

А.	Workweek and Workday	24		
B.	Lunch and Rest Periods	25		
C.	Overtime	25		
D.	Shift Differential	27		
E.	Call Back	27		
F.	Right of Refusal of Overtime	27		
G.	Four Day Work Schedule			
H.	Voting			
I.	Adjustment of Assigned Time	29		
J.	Seniority	29		
ARTICLE X:	EVALUATION			
ARTICLE XI:	GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES			
ARTICLE XII: TRANSFER				
ARTICLE XII	II: LAYOFF			
ARTICLE XI	V: MAINTENANCE OF OPERATIONS			
ARTICLE XV	NON-DISCRIMINATION	40		
ARTICLE XVI: SAFETY41				
ARTICLE XV	/II: COMPENSATION			
ARTICLE XVIII: FRINGE BENEFITS				
ARTICLE XIX: JOB RELATED TRAINING				
ARTICLE XX: SEPARABILITY AND SAVINGS				
ARTICLE XXI: GENERAL PROVISIONS				
ARTICLE XXII: CONCERTED ACTIVITIES				

TABLE OF CONTENTS (CONTINUED)

Page

APPENDICES	
AGREEMENT	71

ARTICLE I: RECOGNITION

- 1. The Board of Trustees of the Compton Community College District, hereinafter referred to as the "District," hereby recognizes the Compton Community College Federation of Employees, Local No. 3486A AFT, AFL/CIO, hereinafter referred to as the "Federation," as the sole and exclusive representative of those probationary and permanent members of the classified service as reflected in the Classified Employees Salary Schedule, Appendix A.
- 2. Classified service shall be defined as all employees in positions in the jurisdiction of the Governing Board or Personnel Commission except those which are exempt from the classified service. Exempt from the classified service shall be positions which require certificated qualifications, part-time playground positions, full-time students of the District employed part-time, part-time students of the District employed part-time in any college work-study program or in a work experience program conducted by community colleges, or positions established for the employment of professional experts, and all other positions which are made exempt from the classified service pursuant to the Education Code and Law.
- 3. Provisional employees shall be hired and employed in accordance with the Rules and Regulations of the Personnel Commission and the law.
- 4. Employees that meet the criteria for management, confidential, or supervisory employees shall be excluded from the bargaining unit. The classified employees' salary schedule, Appendix A, shall be amended to include any employee(s) that are not properly designated as a management, confidential, or supervisory employee. Management, confidential, or supervisory employees shall be defined in accordance with the EERA and law.
- 5. Newly created positions, except those designated as management, confidential, supervisory, or those exempt from the classified service shall be included in the bargaining unit.
- 6. No person shall be retained in an exempt position if such person does not meet the requirements of the exempt position, unless the District is required by law to retain the person in such exempt position.
- 7. Upon written notification to the CEO by the President of the Federation of the Federation's belief that a person is holding an exempt position without meeting the qualifications for the position, the District shall within twenty (20) working days determine whether the employee(s), in its opinion,

meets the requirement of the exempt position and notify the Federation of its determination in writing.

8. If in the District's opinion the employee does not meet the requirements of the position, the District shall within fifteen (15) days plus the period required by law to terminate such employment, either require the employee to comply with the requirements of such position or terminate such employees unless the District is required by law to retain the person in such exempt position.

ARTICLE II: EMPLOYEE RIGHTS

A. Personnel Files

- 1. The personnel file of each classified employee shall be maintained in the District's Human Resources Department.
- 2. Adverse action shall be taken against an employee based only upon materials which are in the employee's personnel file, except in circumstances when immediate remedy is necessary.
- 3. A classified employee, and/or their representative, with written consent, shall have the right to inspect materials in the employee's personnel file upon request at any reasonable time by appointment during the hours the Human Resources Department is open.
- 4. The personnel file shall not include ratings, reports, or records which:
 - a. were obtained prior to the employment of the unit members.
 - b. were prepared by identifiable examination committee members.
 - c. were obtained in connection with a promotional examination.
- 5. If inspection is to be made at a time when the employee is required to render service to the District, the employee shall notify his/her supervisor and shall have access to the file at a time that is least disruptive to the ongoing workload of the department in which the employee works.
- 6. Before any derogatory document is placed in a bargaining unit member's personnel file, the unit member will be notified in writing and will receive a copy of said document and of the District's intent to place same in that member's personnel file.
- 7. The members shall have ten (10) working days from the date the notice is postmarked in which to respond. The member's response shall be attached to the derogatory document and shall be a part of the member's personnel file.

B. Uniforms

1. The District may require a member of the bargaining unit to wear a distinctive uniform. The cost of the purchase, lease, or rental, and maintenance of uniforms, equipment, identification badges, emblems, and cards required by the District shall be borne by the District.

C. Tools and Equipment

1. A member of the bargaining unit shall not be required to furnish particular tools or pieces of equipment as a condition of employment.

D. Respect

1. The District and Federation agree that the work environment for unit members should be characterized by mutual respect and common dignity. Procedures for addressing harassment in the course and scope of employment are set forth in Board Policy 3430 and Administrative Regulation 2311.

ARTICLE III: DISTRICT RIGHTS

- 1. It is understood and agreed that the District retains all of its powers and authority to direct, manage, and control District affairs to the full extent of the law. Included, but not limited in those duties and powers, are the exclusive right to: determine its organization, direct the work of its employees, lay off employees as provided by law, determine the kinds and levels of service to be provided and the methods and means of providing them, establish educational opportunities for students, regulate student conduct, determine staffing patterns, determine the number and kinds of personnel required, maintain the efficiency of District operations; determine the curriculum, build, move or modify facilities; establish budget procedures and determine budgetary allocations, determine the methods of raising revenue, retain independent contractors (within legal limitations); determine the time and hours of operations subject to prior negotiations except as provided by law or this Agreement, and take action in the event of an emergency. An emergency shall be defined as a natural or man-made disaster, or imminent disaster, which imperils or threatens to imperil the personnel or property of the District, such as fire, flood, earthquake, riot, bomb threat, or nuclear fallout or holocaust.
- 2. In addition, the Board retains the right to hire, classify, assign, transfer, evaluate, promote, terminate, and discipline employees. The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, authority, duties, and responsibility of the District, the adoption of policies, rules, regulations, and practices in furtherance thereof, and the use of judgment and discretion in connection therewith, shall be limited only by the specific and express terms of this Agreement unless otherwise provided by law.

ARTICLE IV: FEDERATION RIGHTS

- 1. The Federation shall have the right to distribute organizational materials on District property. The distribution of organizational materials shall take place in such a manner that employees are not distracted from performing their duties and in a manner that is not disruptive to the teaching process.
- 2. The Federation shall have the right to use without charge the institutional bulletin boards, mailboxes, and the District mail system. The Federation communications placed in staff mailboxes shall bear the name of the Federation and the date of distribution. Only those communications officially authorized by the Federation President, or his/her designee shall be placed in staff mailboxes. A copy of each communication shall be provided to the CEO.
- 3. The Federation shall have the right of access to areas in which employees work, provided such access does not interfere with District operations or unit member work. Federation representatives may engage in recruiting activities on District property provided they do not interfere with employees during work time. Federation representatives shall inform the Human Resources Department before a visit to the Campus. The Federation shall provide the District with names of representatives authorized to discuss organizational matters with District employees.
- 4. Upon advance request, and depending upon availability, the Federation will be granted without cost the use of District facilities, audio-visual equipment, and duplicating equipment in connection therewith, The Federation shall reimburse the District, at District cost, for all material expended.
- 5. Upon request, the Federation shall be provided with District reports and data when they are available to the public.
- 6. The Federation shall be supplied with a seniority roster of all bargaining unit members annually on August 15th.
- 7. The District shall provide without cost a copy of the Agreement to each member of the bargaining unit within thirty (30) days of ratification of this Agreement. An additional thirty (30) copies will be supplied upon request without cost.
- 8. The Federation President or his/her designee shall be granted thirty percent (30%) of his/her regular assignment as release time without loss of pay or benefits for any activities related to Federation business.

- 9. The Federation Grievance Officer shall be granted twenty percent (20%) of his/her regular assignment as release time without loss of pay or benefits, to research and process any grievance for a bargaining unit member. This time must be scheduled with his or her immediate supervisor to be taken only as needed.
- 10. Upon request, the District agrees to provide the Federation with a list of name(s) of all new probationary hires within the unit and the positions and programs to which they are assigned within thirty (30) calendar days of assignment.
- 11. Upon written request by the Federation, the District shall provide the Federation with a complete and updated unit member seniority list at the beginning of each fiscal year. The list shall include (1) the name of each unit member, (2) the date of hire, and (3) all classes such unit members have been employed since the date of hire.

ARTICLE V: ORGANIZATIONAL SECURITY

- 1. The District shall deduct from the wages of current Federation members and pay to the Federation the normal and regular monthly membership dues. All deductions shall be delivered to the Federation in 15 days after the deduction is made along with a dues deduction list.
- 2. The Federation shall provide the District its membership list.
- 3. The Federation shall indemnify and hold the District harmless from any claims, demands, suits, or other action arising from Article V Organizational Security.

ARTICLE VI: COMMITTEES

1. The Federation shall have the right to appoint representatives as a part of the classified component to all applicable standing committees as set forth in Board Policy 2510, "Participation in Local Decision Making" (See Appendix B).

ARTICLE VII: LEAVES OF ABSENCE

A. Annual Vacations

- 1. Upon separation from service, bargaining unit members who are permanent employees shall be paid for accumulated vacation credit at their current rate of pay.
- 2. Permanent classified employees may postpone, or interrupt vacation leave in order to begin another type of paid leave (such as sick leave, bereavement leave, or personal necessity leave) without return to active service in the case of an interruption, provided that the employee gives adequate notice and relevant supporting information to his/her immediate supervisor and such other leave is approved. Any vacation time which is postponed shall be granted in accordance with vacation dates available at time of request to take postponed vacation.
- 3. Vacation shall not become a vested right until successful completion of a six (6) month probation period. Vacation, upon initial employment, shall be accumulated at the rate of eight hours per month of employment for full-time employees and prorated accordingly for part-time employees.
- 4. Admission Day shall be a floating holiday. This holiday shall be used at the discretion of the bargaining unit member. The bargaining unit member shall make the request to his/her immediate supervisor five (5) working days prior to the requested floating holiday. The floating holiday must be approved by the supervisor and taken by the employee within the current fiscal year. If not used in the current fiscal year, it will not be carried over and will be lost.
- 5. Longevity vacation days are prorated on an annual basis beginning on the first day of the employee's second year of service.

Longevity Vacation Allowance Years of Service Allowance			
2 Years	1 Day		
3 Years	2 Days		
4 Years	3 Days		
5 Years	4 Days		
6 Years	7 Days		
7 Years	8 Days		
8 Years	9 Days		
9 Years and thereafter	10 Days		

- 6. Days of earned basic and longevity vacation shall be credited to all parttime bargaining unit members so that paid vacation time shall be prorated in the same ratio as the hours worked bear to the established working hours for those classifications.
- 7. All requests for vacation shall be made in writing. A written request for vacation shall be submitted to the immediate supervisor or his/her designee, three (3) weeks in advance for prior approval or disapproval. The immediate supervisor or his/her designee has three (3) workdays to approve or disapprove the vacation. If the employee receives no written response from the supervisor, the request shall be presumed approved.
- 8. Basic vacation allowance and longevity allowance shall be accumulated for a maximum of two (2) years during the term of this Agreement unless the District precludes the employee from taking the accumulated vacation. Any vacation time accumulated in excess of two years prior to this Agreement shall not be forfeited and employees shall be allowed to utilize such time in accordance with the collective bargaining Agreement. Upon separation from service, bargaining unit members who are permanent employees shall be paid for accumulated vacation credit at their current rate of pay. The accumulation of a vacation maximum shall commence on the date of the ratification of this Agreement.
- 9. Vacation time may not be taken immediately preceding the effective date of a resignation unless approved by the immediate supervisor.
- 10. All requests for vacation shall be made in writing. Vacation request shall be granted or denied in writing within three (3) working days or the request shall be presumed approved.

B. Leaves - General Definition

1. A leave of absence from duty is a leave for a specific period of time and for an approved purpose. An approved leave protects the employee by holding his/her place until the leave expires.

Retirement

1. The effect of leave on retirement shall be governed by applicable PERS rules and regulations.

Leave Authorization

1. The District may require written medical verification by the bargaining unit member's physician, medical consultant, or licensed practitioner prior to, during, or following any leave taken in this article.

- 2. Examinations performed by a District appointed physician, medical consultant, or licensed practitioner shall be a District expense.
- 3. Bargaining unit members shall qualify for paid leave only on days they are required to render service to the District.
- 4. The District may require a written authorization from the bargaining unit member's physician, medical consultant, or licensed practitioner that the bargaining unit member is able to return to his/her position prior to his/her return to work.

C. Court Appearances

- 1. All bargaining unit members shall receive their regular wages when serving on jury duty, or as a witness under subpoena or any order made with jurisdiction from any court, or before any administrative tribunal, except in a case in which they are a party. Bargaining unit members must provide notice to their supervisor upon receipt of a subpoena or summons and shall provide a copy of any written documentation.
- 2. Any day during which an employee in the bargaining unit, whose regular assigned shift commences at 3:00 p.m. or after and who is required to serve jury duty or as a witness, shall be relieved from work with pay.
- 3. Any fees received for jury duty or as a witness, except for mileage allowances, shall be endorsed to the District.
- 4. Any unit member required to appear in court on a school paid holiday shall be given a floating holiday on a pro-rated basis. The floating holiday is to be utilized within 12- months of the date received, with prior approval by management. If not utilized within the agreed time period, the unit member will be compensated at his/her appropriate rate of pay.

D. Bereavement Leave

- 1. The District agrees to grant a leave with full pay in the event of the death of a member of the employee's immediate family.
- 2. The leave shall be granted for not more than three (3) days or five (5) days if out of state or if more than three hundred (300) miles one-way travel is required. No deduction shall be made from the salary of such bargaining unit member, nor shall such leave be deducted from the leave granted in other sections of this Agreement. An additional five (5) days bereavement leave, for a total of eight (8) or ten (10) days, shall be granted if more than one death occurs, prior to or during the bereavement leave.
- 3. For the purpose of this and other pertinent sections of this Agreement "member of the immediate family" is defined as follows: mother, father, grandmother, grandfather, or a grandchild of the employee or of the spouse or registered domestic partner of the employee, and the spouse, registered

domestic partner, son, son-in-law, daughter, daughter-in-law, brother, or sister of the employee, or any relative living in the immediate household of the employee. "Registered domestic partner" means a domestic partnership registered with the Los Angeles Registrar-Recorder/County Clerk. The unit member must provide the District with a certified copy of the Statement of Domestic Partnership. Verification for bereavement may be requested by the immediate supervisor.

4. A written request for bereavement leave shall be submitted to the Human Resources Department by the bargaining unit member before or immediately upon return from leave.

E. Personal Necessity

- 1. Any bargaining unit member may elect to use any days of full pay sick leave earned pursuant to the section "Disability - Sick Leave", below, not to exceed a total of seven (7) days in any school year in cases of "personal necessity."
- 2. Up to three (3) days of the seven (7) days of personal necessity leave may be used by a unit member for reasons that the unit member considers to be a "personal necessity."

For the remaining four (4) days of personal necessity leave, "personal necessity" shall be used only in the situations which meet one of the following conditions:

- a. is emergency in nature;
- b. arises from factors outside of the ability of the bargaining unit member to control;
- c. cannot reasonably be handled at times outside the bargaining unit member's work day;
- d twenty-four (24) hours of personal necessity leave as determined by the bargaining unit member which may be taken in four (4) hour increments.

In all circumstances, personal necessity may not be used to extend a holiday, weekend or vacation, or for work stoppage or other concerted activities.

- 3. Bargaining unit members must obtain twenty-four (24) hours' advance permission from the CEO or his/her designee prior to taking any personal necessity leave, except for personal necessity leave taken for the reasons enumerated below:
 - a death of a member of their immediate family when additional leave is required beyond that provided in the section on Bereavement Leave, above.

- b. accident involving their person or property or the person or property of a member of their immediate family.
- c. appearance in any court or before any administrative tribunal as a litigant, party or witness under subpoena or any order made with jurisdiction.
- 4. For the purpose of personal necessity leave, the term "members of the immediate family" shall have the same meaning as provided in the section on Bereavement Leave above, in addition to including aunt(s), uncle(s), niece(s), and nephew(s).

F. Disability - Sick Leave

- 1. Every full-time bargaining unit member shall be entitled to twelve (12) days per year sick leave, this leave being allowable for absence due to illness, injury, or because of quarantine due to another's illness, or for absence due to a physical disability.
- 2. Every part-time bargaining unit member shall be entitled to sick leave, to be prorated in accordance with the average number of hours per day worked and work year, excluding overtime. This leave is defined as in Section Number I, "Disability Sick Leave".
- 3. Sick leave shall be credited on July 1 of each year, and notification of entitled and accrued sick leave shall be given to the bargaining unit member on July 1.
- 4. A bargaining unit member shall be allowed to use sick leave for the diagnosis, care, or treatment of an existing health condition of, or preventative care for the bargaining unit member's child (regardless of age or dependency status), parent, parent-in-law, grandparent, grandchild, sibling, spouse, or registered domestic partner with a health condition, as provided by Labor Code section 233.
- 5. Sick leave may be taken at any time, provided that the new employees with probationary status may use only six days of paid sick leave during their first six (6) months of employment.
- 6. Pay for any day of sick leave shall be the same pay the employee would have received if he had worked that day, except as provided by Education Code section 88036 for part-time personne1.
- 7. In order to receive compensation while absent on sick leave, the employee must notify his/her supervisor of the absence within the first working hour of the first day absent, unless conditions make notification impossible. The burden of proof of impossible conditions shall be upon the employee.
- 8. At least one day prior to his expected return to work, the employee shall notify his supervisor in order that any substitute or limited term employee

may be terminated. If the employee fails to notify his supervisor and both the employee and the substitute report, the substitute is entitled to the assignment, and the employee shall not receive pay for that day.

- 9. 50% Pay Sick Days
 - a Pursuant to Education Code Section 88196, every July 1 each permanent unit member shall be credited with a certain number of 50% pay sick leave days plus their full pay sick leave days to equal 100 sick days. These 50% pay sick days shall be available for use during the year they are credited to the unit member only and shall not accumulate from year to year. These sick days exclude vacation, holidays, paid compensatory time, and any other paid leave.
 - b. Prior to utilizing any 50% pay sick days, a unit member shall first exhaust all accumulated sick leave. Thereafter, the unit member may utilize 50% pay sick days or other full pay privileges including, but not limited to accumulated vacation. The use of other full pay privileges shall not reduce the number of 50% pay sick days available to the unit member.
 - c. If a unit member is on a 50% pay sick leave, and the illness or injury continues into the succeeding fiscal year, the unit member shall be entitled to use only the amount of 50% sick pay days remaining at the end of the fiscal year in which the illness or injury occurred for the same illness or injury.
 - d The District at its discretion may require any unit member who requests or utilizes 50% pay sick leave to submit to a medical examination by a District designated physician, provided that the District pays the cost of such examination. The physician shall state only whether the employee is medically able to work and the anticipated date of return and shall be submitted to the District by the physician in writing.
- 10. The employee may convert unused sick leave to retirement credit in accordance with the law.
- 11. An employee who is absent because of illness shall be required to complete a form provided a statement that such absence was due to illness, injury, or quarantine. An employee on sick leave during a holiday or holiday period shall receive holiday pay for the holiday period, and the days of the holiday period shall not be considered as days of sick or injury leave. Proof of illness, injury, quarantine, or physical disability or other permissible reasons for sick leave may be required by the District.
- 12. Time on sick leave with pay counts for step advancement, retirement, and vacation credit.
- 13. A unit member shall notify his/her immediate supervisor as soon as the unit

member knows he/she will be using sick leave, and in no event later than one (1) hour before the start of the employee's work shift of each day the unit member uses sick leave, except when extenuating circumstances exist, then the unit member shall submit notification as soon as reasonably possible. In addition, the unit member shall specify, at the commencement of the leave, the number of days the unit member anticipates he/she will be using sick leave and shall contact his/her immediate supervisor immediately if the unit member's estimates change.

- 14. A unit member who is absent for five (5) or more consecutive days may be required to submit a physician's statement, verifying the basis for the absence. The District reserves the right to require a physician's statement in cases of absence of less than five work days when the District has reasonable grounds for requiring such a statement. The request for physician's statement and grounds for the request shall be transmitted to the unit member in writing.
- 15. If the District believes that a unit member cannot safely or adequately perform the duties of his/her position, or if the District has grounds to believe that the purpose of the leave is being abused, the District may require that the unit member be examined by a District selected physician at District expense. Prior to terminating a unit member for abuse of leave, the District shall provide the unit member with at least one written warning of abuse of leave.

G. Industrial Accident

- 1. Only to the extent provided by law, every bargaining unit member shall be allowed industrial accident and illness leave for not more than sixty (60) working days in one (1) fiscal year for the same accident. Allowable leave shall not be accumulative from year to year. If an industrial accident or illness occurs at a time when the full sixty (60) working days of leave will overlap into the next fiscal year, the bargaining unit member shall be entitled to only that amount remaining at the end of the fiscal year in which the injury or illness occurred by the same illness or injury. Every bargaining unit member shall be entitled to full pay for not more than sixty (60) working days. Any compensation payments based on earnings granted the bargaining unit member under the workers' compensation laws of the state of California shall be endorsed to the Compton Community College District so that the bargaining unit member will receive not more than his/her normal rate of pay.
- 2. Upon conclusion of the sixty (60) working days leave, entitlement to other paid leaves will then be used. If bargaining unit members are receiving workers' compensation they shall be entitled to use only so much of the person's accumulated or available sick leave, accumulated compensatory time, vacation, or other available paid leave which, when added to the workers' compensation award, provide for a full day's wage or salary.

- 3. If the bargaining unit member is unable to return at the end of the sixty (60) working days leave, as verified by a physician, medical consultant, or licensed practitioner, and paid leaves are exhausted, the bargaining unit member then will be placed on a six (6) month leave of absence without pay.
- 4. If the bargaining unit member is unable to resume work at the end of the six (6) month leave without pay, as verified by a physician, medical consultant, or licensed practitioner, the bargaining unit member shall be placed on a re-employment list for a period of thirty-nine (39) month period. When a medical release has been obtained during the 39-month period, the bargaining unit member shall be employed in a vacant position in the class of the person's previous assignment over all other available candidates except for a reemployment list established because of lack of work or lack of funds, in which case the person shall be listed in accordance with appropriate seniority regulations.

H. Permissive Leaves - Personal Leaves of Absence

- 1. The District may grant a leave of absence for personal reasons with or without pay for a period of one (1) year to bargaining unit members on permanent status. While on a personal leave, bargaining unit members shall neither lose steps or advance on the salary schedule. Accumulated sick leave and vacation time will not be accrued during the period of such leave. A unit member denied personal leave may appeal to the CEO. If denial is upheld the unit member may appeal to the Board. A personal leave with pay will require Board approval.
- 2. Employees granted a personal leave of one hundred twenty (120) days or less shall be reinstated into the same class from which they took the leave. Bargaining unit members granted leaves of absence in excess of one hundred twenty (120) days may be reemployed in a position within the same class and/or placed on a thirty-nine (39) month reemployment list.
- 3. Bargaining unit members shall be reinstated to their same classification whenever possible in their position following return from leave of absence.

I. Family Care and Medical Leave

- 1. Any bargaining unit member who has been employed by the District for at least 12 months prior to the commencement of the family care and medical leave and who has actually worked in the District at least 1,250 hours in the immediate preceding 12-month period shall be eligible to take unpaid family care and medical leave in accordance with the provisions of Title 29 of the United States Code, Section 2601, et seq. ("FMLA") and California Government Code Section 12945.2 ("CFRA").
- 2. Family care and medical leave may be used for the following reasons:
 - a. The birth of the bargaining unit member's child.

- b. The placement of a child with the bargaining unit member in connection with the bargaining unit member's adoption or foster care of the child.
- c. To care for serious health condition of the bargaining unit member's child, parent, spouse, or registered domestic partner (FMLA and CFRA).
- d To care for serious health condition of the bargaining unit member's grandparent, grandchild, sibling, or child regardless of age or dependency status (CFRA only effective January 1, 2021).
- e. Because of the bargaining unit member's own serious health condition that makes the bargaining unit member unable to perform the functions of the position in which the bargaining unit member is employed.
- f. To care for a bargaining unit member's parent, spouse, child or next of kin (as defined by law) with a serious injury or illness incurred in active-duty military service (FMLA only); and
- g For a qualifying exigency arising from a parent, spouse, or child's covered active duty military service (FMLA and CFRA).
- 3. For purposes of this provision, "serious health condition" means an illness, injury, impairment, or physical or mental condition that involves either:
 - a in-patient care in a hospital, hospice, or residential health care facility; or
 - b. absence of three consecutive working days and continuing treatment or continuing supervision by a healthcare provider.
- 4. For purposes of this provision, "health care provider" has the same meaning as it is prescribed in Government Code Section 12945.2, subdivision (c)(6).
- 5. For purposes of reason (2.c.) above, "child" means a biological, adopted or foster child, a stepchild, a legal ward, or a child of a person standing in loco parentis who is either:
 - a under eighteen years of age; or
 - b. 18 or older and incapable of self-care because of a mental or physical disability
- 6. For purposes of reasons, (2.f) and (2.g) above, "child" means a biological, adopted or foster child, a stepchild, a legal ward, or a child of a person standing in loco parentis, regardless of the child's age.

- 7. For purposes of this provision, "grandchild" means a child of the employee's child.
- 8. For purposes of this provision, "grandparent" means a parent of the employee's parent.
- 9. For purposes of this provision, "parent" means a biological, foster, or adoptive parent, stepparent, a legal guardian, or other person who stood in loco parentis to the bargaining unit member when the bargaining unit member was a child.
- 10. For purposes of this provision, "sibling" means a person related to another person by blood, adoption or affinity through a common legal or biological parent.
- 11. For purposes of this provision, "spouse" means husband or wife.
- 12. For purposes of this provision, "registered domestic partner" shall be those persons registered with the California Secretary of State pursuant to the provisions of California Family Code Section 297.
- 13. A bargaining unit member is entitled to family care and medical leave of 12 workweeks within a 12-month period measured forward from the first day of the employee's leave unless additional leave is granted by the District. However, the entitlement to leave for the birth or placement of a child shall conclude at the end of the 12-month period beginning on the date of such birth or placement.
- 14. Except in cases of emergency, a bargaining unit member shall give the District's Human Resources administrator reasonable advance notice of his/her intent to take family care and medical leave.
 - a If the event necessitating family care medical leave is known more than 30 calendar days prior to the bargaining unit member's need for leave, the bargaining unit member must provide the District's Human Resources administrator with a 30-calendar day advance written notice of the bargaining unit member's need for leave. Failure to provide at least 30 calendar days advance notice entitles the District to delay commencement of the leave until 30 calendar days have passed from the date of the request.
 - b. If the event necessitating family care medical leave is unknown less than 30 calendar days prior to the bargaining unit member's need for leave, the bargaining unit member must provide the District Human Resources administrator with as much advance notice as reasonably possible.
 - c. If leave is needed for a planned medical treatment or supervision, the bargaining unit member shall make a reasonable effort to

schedule the treatment or supervision to avoid disruption of District operations. This scheduling shall be subject to the health care provider's approval.

- 15. Family care and medical leave can be taken in multiple periods or intermittently, as medically necessary.
 - a The minimum duration of any family care and medical leave for reason of birth, adoption or foster care placement of a child of the employee shall be two weeks. However, the District must twice grant a bargaining unit member's request for family care leave of less than two weeks duration if the bargaining unit member complies with all the requirements of the provisions to this section.
 - b. Family care and medical leave for the serious health condition of the employee's child, parent spouse, or registered domestic partner (for CFRA leave only), or of the employee may be taken intermittently in one day increments when medically necessary as determined by the health care provider of the person with the serious health condition.
 - 16. Any entitlement to FMLA leave shall run concurrently with CFRA leave except as follows: leave taken for an employee's pregnancy-related disability; leave taken to care for an employee's grandparent, grandchild, sibling, or adult child regardless of disability or dependency status, with a serious health condition. During the period of leave taken pursuant to the provisions of this section, the bargaining unit member must concurrently use any accrued vacation leave, other accrued time off, or any other available paid leave. If the bargaining unit member takes a leave because of his/her own serious health condition the bargaining unit member must concurrently use any available sick leave during the period of the leave. A bargaining unit member may use sick leave for child child/care bonding as set forth in Section J below.
- 17. A bargaining unit member shall provide verification of a leave request in the manner prescribed by law.
- 18. As a condition of a bargaining unit member's return from family care and medical leave because of the bargaining unit member's own serious health condition, the bargaining unit member must obtain certification from his/her health care provider that the bargaining unit member is able to resume work.
- 19. A bargaining unit employee on a pregnancy disability leave shall not be required to use vacation leave, but may use vacation leave at her option. The 12 workweeks of family care and medical leave under CFRA shall not commence until the employee is no longer disabled due to pregnancy, childbirth, or related medical conditions. The 12 workweeks of FMLA leave shall commence on the first day of leave for pregnancy, childbirth, and related medical conditions.

20. Leave taken by a bargaining unit member pursuant to this section shall run concurrently with any accrued vacation leave, sick leave, other accrued time-off, or any other available paid leave taken as provided in paragraph 11 of this section, and shall run concurrently with leave taken pursuant to the FMLA or CFRA and under no circumstances shall entitle a bargaining unit member to an aggregate amount of leave in excess of 12 workweeks in a 12-month period, except for a bargaining unit member's own pregnancy.

J. Paid Parental/ Child Bonding Leave (AB 2393)

- 1. Effective January 1, 2017, as provided by Education Code section 88196.1, bargaining unit members shall be entitled to paid parental leave as set forth in this section.
- 2. For purposes of this section, "parental leave" shall be defined as leave for reason of the birth of the bargaining unit member's child, or the placement of a child with the bargaining unit member for adoption or foster care.
- 3. Bargaining unit members shall be entitled to use all current and accumulated sick leave for parental leave, for a period of up to twelve (12) workweeks.
- 4. When a bargaining unit member with at least one year of District service has exhausted all current and accumulated sick leave and continues to be absent on account of parental (child-bonding) leave under the California Family Rights Act (CFRA; Government Code section 12945.2), he or she shall be entitled to 50% pay for any of the remaining twelve (12) workweek period. Such 50% pay shall be paid as set forth in section F.9. above but shall not count against the leave entitlement set forth in that Section. In order to use 50% pay, the bargaining unit member must be eligible for leave under the California Family Rights Act as set forth in Section I.1. above, except that he or she is not required to have worked 1,250 hours in the twelve (12) months immediately preceding the leave.
- 5. Any leave taken under this section shall count against any entitlement to child bonding leave under the California Family Rights Act and the aggregate amount of leave taken under this section and CFRA shall not exceed twelve (12) workweeks in any twelve (12) month period.
- 6. Bargaining unit members shall not be entitled to more than one (1) twelve (12) week period for parental leave in any twelve (12) month period.
- 7. Unless there are extenuating circumstances, the bargaining unit member must give the District at least 30 days' advance written notice of his or her intention to use parental leave and the anticipated dates of the leave.
- 8. Parental leave must be used within 12 months following the birth or placement of the child. Parental leave must be taken in increments of at least 2 weeks' duration; however, the bargaining unit member may take parental leave in increments of less than 2 weeks on up to two occasions.

9. Where both parents are employed by the District, each eligible parent shall be entitled to 12 workweeks of paid parental leave.

ARTICLE VIII: HOLIDAYS

- New Year's Day, Martin Luther King Day, Lincoln's Day, Washington's Day, Memorial Day, Juneteenth, Independence Day, Labor Day, Admission Day, Veteran's Day, Thanksgiving Day, Cesar Chavez Day, and Winter Holiday.
- 2. Cinco de Mayo, The Friday during Spring Recess, the Friday succeeding Thanksgiving Day, the day preceding Winter Holiday, and New Years Eve Day.
- 3. When holidays fall on a Sunday, they shall be observed the following Monday. When Holidays fall on a Saturday, they will be observed on the preceding Friday.
- 4. All bargaining unit members, provided they are in a paid status during any portion of their working day immediately preceding or succeeding the holiday, and the holiday falls within the normal work week of the employee, shall be entitled to the paid holiday.
- 5. Cinco de Mayo and Cesar Chavez Day shall be taken by affected unit members during the scheduled winter break on days determined by District administration. Unit members shall be notified of these scheduled days by November 15th of each academic year.

ARTICLE IX: HOURS OF EMPLOYMENT

A. Workweek and Workday

- 1. The guaranteed workweek of a full-time unit member shall be no more than forty (40) hours, to consist of not more than five (5) work days within a work week. The start of the workweek shall be determined by District administration. The District may establish a workweek other than Monday through Friday.
- 2. The workday, unless a four-day workweek is established, shall be not more than eight (8) consecutive hours or nine (9) hours with a one (1) hour unpaid lunch.
- 3. Upon initial employment and any subsequent change(s) of classification, each bargaining unit member shall be furnished by the District a Personnel Status Notice. This said notice shall specify the unit member's duty hours and days of work, work location or assignment, classification description and salary date; said notice shall be issued from the District to the bargaining unit member within ten (10) working days of initial employment. All employees must be pre-approved by the Personnel Commission and District Board of Trustees prior to the initial start date, save for exceptions as determined by the President/Chief Executive Officer as needed to meet District needs.
- 4. The immediate supervisor shall establish the starting time and ending time of a workday. A ten (10) day written notice shall be given to bargaining unit members before a change is made in their starting and/or ending time, (1) except in emergencies; or (2) for temporary assignments not to exceed five (5) days.
- A thirty (30) day written notice shall be given to the bargaining unit member before a permanent change is made in his/her starting and/or ending time, (1) except in emergencies; or (2) for temporary assignment not to exceed five (5) days.
- 6. During the term of this Agreement, upon mutual Agreement, the District and the Federation shall meet and negotiate regarding the length of the classified work year. Neither the District nor the Federation is required to agree to such a meeting amid negotiation.
- 7. Part time employees who are required to work a minimum of two hours over their regular assignment more than five (5) times within the period of a month for two consecutive months shall have their positions reviewed and adjusted, as appropriate to meet the needs of the District.

B. Lunch and Rest Periods

- 1. The unit member is entitled to an unpaid, uninterrupted lunch period of not less than thirty minutes for bargaining unit members working six (6) or more consecutive hours per day or may elect to take an unpaid, uninterrupted lunch period of not more than one (1) hour provided that he/she extends the work day to nine (9) hours per day and such an arrangement is mutually agreed to and approved by both the employee and his/her immediate supervisor.
- 2. The present lunch and rest rooms are suitable to the bargaining unit members. The District shall make every attempt to give one (1) day notice when the cafeteria will be closed, even if renovation is necessary.
- 3. The District shall provide one (1) paid fifteen (15) minute rest period for each bargaining unit member for each four (4) hour consecutive period worked at times approved by the immediate supervisor. Rest periods may not be combined or used to shorten the workday or lengthen the lunch period.
- 4. The District shall also provide one fifteen (15) minute period to the Maintenance and Operations staff to allow for cleanup and uniform changing prior to their lunch period.

C. Overtime

- 1. Overtime is defined as any time authorized by the immediate supervisor, worked in excess of eight (8) hours per day or forty (40) hours per week, and may be required of unit members. Overtime shall be paid on the 10th of the month following the month overtime was worked except in an instance when overtime was worked after the payroll deadline. In such cases overtime will be paid the following month.
- 2. Bargaining unit members shall be compensated at a rate of one and onehalf $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times their correct rate of pay for authorized overtime worked in excess of their scheduled workday.
- 3. If a bargaining unit member is required to work on a normally nonscheduled day, the member shall be compensated at one and a half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the member's correct rate of pay for up to eight (8) hours. Bargaining unit members who work more than eight (8) hours on any non- scheduled day shall be compensated at the rate of two (2) times the member's correct rate of pay for all additional hours worked that day. Bargaining unit members who work more than one non-scheduled day in a work week shall be compensated at the rate of two (2) times the member's correct rate of pay for that day.

- 4. If a four (4) day workweek is established, Ref. to Article IX, Section G, the overtime rate shall be one and a half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the bargaining unit member's regular rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of the required workday, which shall not exceed ten (10) hours performed. On the fifth (5th) and sixth (6th day the member shall be compensated at the rate of one and one half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the member's normal rate of pay. All unit members assigned to work seven consecutive days shall be paid two (2) times the bargaining member's regular rate of pay for the seventh day only.
- 5. In addition to holiday pay, a bargaining unit member shall be compensated at the rate of one and one half (1¹/₂) times the member's correct rate of pay for each hour of work accomplished on a legal or local holiday. If an employee is required to work on a legal or local holiday, he/she will receive a minimum of four hours overtime pay. In all cases the employee will be compensated the actual hours worked beyond the minimum four (4) hours at the appropriate rate.
- 6. The District shall make every effort to distribute overtime assignments equitably. Scheduling of overtime will consider the items listed below when attempting fair and equitable distribution of overtime opportunities.
 - a. Overtime shall not be monopolized by any one or specific set of unit members, but shall be equally distributed, utilizing each of the following formula elements as selection criteria:
 - 1) a bargaining unit member's demonstration of the necessary knowledge and/or skill required to perform the overtime duty requirement.
 - 2) selection of overtime participants will be made on a rotating basis by seniority order.
 - 3) availability to work
 - b. Unit members who receive three or more "needs improvement's" on their yearly evaluation will be denied the opportunity to participate in overtime responsibilities until the unit members exhibit an improvement in performance or three (3) months maximum.
- 7. Compensatory time off, in lieu of overtime pay, may be taken by the bargaining unit member at his/her discretion. Compensatory time shall be taken upon the approval of the immediate supervisor. Such compensatory time off shall be taken off on or before the end of the fiscal year in which the overtime was worked. Earned compensatory time not taken before the end of the fiscal year in which overtime was worked shall be paid by the District at the rate earned at the end of each fiscal year.

D. Shift Differential

- 1. Only bargaining unit members working six (6) or more hours a day or thirty (30) or more hours per week shall be eligible for shift differential pay.
- 2. When a member of the bargaining unit is regularly assigned to work four (4) or more hours between 4:30 p.m. and 12:00 midnight for more than two (2) days in the week he/she shall be granted a monthly rate of eight (8) percent above the monthly rate of daytime employees in the same classification. Such rates are not cumulative from year-to-year. Such increase shall be computed at the employee's present rate of pay for the affected classification.
- 3. Bargaining unit members assigned to evening work on a continuing basis who are ordered to temporary daytime work for a period not to exceed twenty (20) working days each shall suffer no reduction in compensation by reason of the change. On the twenty-first (21st) working day the employee shall revert to the daytime rate.
- 4. When a member of the bargaining unit is regularly assigned to work up to four (4) hours between 12:00 midnight and 8:00 a.m. for more than two (2) days in the week he/she shall be granted a monthly rate of ten (10) percent above the monthly rate of daytime employees in the same classification. Such rates are not cumulative from year-to-year. Such increase shall be computed at the employee's present rate of pay for the affected classification.

E. Call Back

- 1. When members of the bargaining unit are called in to work on a nonscheduled day, they will be guaranteed compensation for four (4) hours.
- 2. Bargaining unit members who are called back to work after their normally scheduled hours, shall receive a minimum of three (3) hours compensation at the appropriate overtime rate.

F. Right of Refusal of Overtime

- 1. Any bargaining unit member shall have the right to reject any offer or request for overtime hours, provided another employee is available to perform said work.
- 2. The employee in a given classification who has most recently performed overtime or call back work shall have the right to refuse additional overtime or call back work provided another employee is available to perform said work.

- 3. The right to refuse overtime or call back work shall be exercised by the employees in a given classification on a rotating seniority basis, subject to the limitations imposed by Article IX, section F, paragraph 2 above.
- 4. Bargaining unit members will be required to work overtime during registration, graduation, special conferences and grant payment days.

G. Four Day Work Schedule

- 1. The four-day work schedule shall be determined by District administration. Unit members who are assigned to a four-day, 40-hour workweek shall be provided with a one hour uninterrupted lunch period. One-half hour of the one-hour lunch period shall be paid, and one-half hour shall be unpaid. The day shall consist of a work period of one and one-half hours plus onehalf hour of paid lunch and one-half hour of unpaid lunch. The unit member's one hour lunch period shall be set by the unit member's supervisor after conferring with the unit member.
- 2. The beginning hour of each unit member will be his or her regularly scheduled beginning hours, the end of the workday will be extended by two (2) hours unless mutual written agreement is reached between the unit member and their immediate supervisor to adjust the start time during the four-day work week schedule.
- 3. It is agreed that the District will approve employee requests for up to eight (8) hours of vacation per week for those unit members assigned to a fourday forty-hour workweek in lieu of working the extended workday. Vacation may be taken in two-hour increments per day and will be approved if the employee has accumulated the time requested.

H. Voting

- 1. If a voter does not have sufficient time outside of working hours to vote at a statewide or local election, the voter may, without loss of pay, take off enough working time that, when added to the voting time available outside of working hours, will enable the voter to vote.
- 2. No more than two hours of the time taken off for voting shall be without loss of pay. The time off for voting shall be only at the beginning or end of the regular working shift, whichever allows the most free time for voting and the least time off from the regular working shift, unless otherwise mutually agreed.
- 3. If the employee on the third working day prior to the day of the election, knows or has reason to believe that time off will be necessary to be able to vote on election day, the employee should give the supervisor at least two working days' notice that time off for voting is desired.

I. Adjustment of Assigned Time

1. Members of the bargaining unit who work a minimum of thirty (30) minutes a day in excess of their part-time assignment for a period of twenty (20) consecutive working days or more shall have their basic assignment changed to reflect the longer hours in order to acquire fringe benefits on a properly prorated basis.

J. Seniority

- 1. Pursuant to Education Code Section 88127 the Federation and the District agree that length of service shall be defined to mean the hire date in a probationary position.
- 2. Seniority shall be based on the number of days served in paid status in a class or higher class from and after the hire date without regard for hours worked.
- 3. No seniority may be accrued on a day in which a unit member is not in paid status, with the exception of an employee on a military leave of absence per Education Code sections 88116 and 88127.
- 4. For the purpose of layoff, part-time or full-time status shall beignored.
- 5. In the event of equal seniority between two or more-unit members, the order of layoff shall be determined by lot.

ARTICLE X: EVALUATION

- 1. Evaluations shall serve the purpose of assessment of employees based upon performance of their service in regard to adequate or improved services to the Center and the students. Such an evaluation shall be in writing on the District approved form. The District evaluation form for classified employees shall be reviewed and approved by the Federation once every two (2) years beginning January 1, 1986. The prior evaluation form shall be used until an Agreement is reached on a revised evaluation form. Any conflict will be resolved by the Board of Trustees.
- 2. Evaluations of probationary classified employees shall take place at least during the employee's third (3rd) and fifth (5th) month of probationary period of service.
- 3. Permanent classified employees shall be evaluated once every year, no later than May 1st.
- 4. No evaluation shall be placed in a personnel file without the knowledge of the employee. The classified employee has the right to add a statement of rebuttal for all areas in dispute to be included in his/her personnel file, if he/she wishes. The employee shall meet with the immediate supervisor to discuss his/her evaluation.
- 5. No evaluation shall be based on any assessment except the direct observation of the supervisor who conducts the evaluation. The evaluator will view and assess each employee according to the evaluation form. There shall be no exception to this rule.
- 6. All evaluations shall be based on work performance in the employee's specific classification.
- 7. When a permanent bargaining unit member receives an overall less than satisfactory rating the supervisor, when appropriate, shall provide the unit member with an improvement plan which shall set out specific recommendations for improvements, methods of assisting the employee to reach the stated goals, and a date(s) for follow-up evaluations which shall be not less than ten (10) days and may extend for no more than forty-five (45) days. If the unit member is out on leave of absence during the improvement plan, the follow-up evaluation may be extended by the number of days the unit member went out on leave.
- 8. Before any document is placed in a bargaining unit member's personnel file, the unit member will be notified in writing and will receive a copy of said document and of the District's intent to place the same in that member's personnel file.

9. The unit member shall have ten (10) working days from the date the notice was postmarked or hand-delivered notices must be signed and dated. All other notices shall be sent certified mail.

ARTICLE XI: GRIEVANCE PROCEDURES

- 1. Definitions
 - a A "grievance" is a formal written allegation by a bargaining unit member indicating that there has been a violation, misrepresentation, or misapplication of a provision of this Agreement.
 - b. A grievant is a bargaining unit member or any group of employees in the bargaining unit covered by the terms of this Agreement.
 - c. The immediate supervisor is the District manager or supervisor who has immediate jurisdiction over the grievant.
 - d. In this article only, "days" is defined as any day in which the central office is open for business.
 - e. A "witness" is a person who has direct knowledge of the alleged grievance. or has corroborative evidence leading to substantiation of a point of evidence.
 - f A "management designee" shall be a management peer for the purpose of supplying management substitutes.
 - g A "chapter grievance" is a grievance so designated by the Federation.
- 2. Witnesses who are employees of the District shall be made available for testimony. At the request of the grievant the District will request, in writing, that non-District employees appear. It is understood that the District cannot compel the attendance of such witnesses.
- 3. Nothing contained herein will be construed as limiting the right of any bargaining unit member having a grievance to discuss the matter with any appropriate member of the administration and to have the grievance adjusted without representation by the Federation, provided that the adjustment is not inconsistent with the terms of this Agreement. If the grievant is not represented by the Federation or its representative(s), the Federation shall be informed and have the right to state its views in writing prior to the final disposition of a formal grievance.
- 4. Any record pertaining to a grievance shall be kept in a file separate from the grievant's official District personnel file.

5. **Time Limitations**

- a It is mutually agreed that grievances should be processed as rapidly as possible. The number of days indicated at each procedural level shall be considered maximums. Time limits specified may be altered by the mutual written consent of the grievant and the appropriate administrator. Time limits shall be altered for the following reason:
 - 1) incapacitating illness
 - 2) approved leaves
- b. Grievances of a similar or like nature may be joined as a single grievance by mutual Agreement of the District and the Federation. The grievance may be withdrawn at any level.

6. Informal Level I

- a Within five (5) days of the time that the grievant knew of the alleged violation, the grievant shall notify the immediate supervisor of the area of the grievance that a violation has been committed. The grievance shall be submitted in writing on the District grievance processing form together with any grievance related documentation.
- b. Within five (5) working days after notification of the grievance is served, the grievant shall meet with the immediate supervisor or appropriate manager and Federation representative(s) to attempt to resolve the issue.
- c. The immediate supervisor or appropriate manager shall, within five (5) days of the informal meeting, submit his/her decision in writing to the grievant.
- d If the immediate supervisor or appropriate manager does not respond to the grievance in writing within five (5) working days, the grievant may move to the next level of the grievance procedure.

7. Informal Level II

a If the grievance is not resolved at the Informal Level I, the grievant shall within five (5) days of the conclusion of the informal process, submit the District grievance processing form, together with any other documentation to the Dean of the area concerned or his designee.

- b. The Dean or his/her designee shall within the ten (10) days of receiving the grievance, submit his/her decision in writing to the grievant.
- c. If the Dean or his/her designee does not respond within ten (10) days, the grievance may move to the next level of the grievance procedure.

8. Level III

- a If the grievant is not satisfied with the decision at Level II, the grievant may appeal the Level II decision by submitting the District grievance processing form to the CEO within ten (10) working days after the expiration of the Level II term. Should the grievant not be satisfied with the CEO's decision, he/she may present the grievance to the Board of Trustees within 10 working days.
- b. The Board of Trustees shall consider the grievance at its second regular meeting after it has received the appeal, provided that a minimum of ten (10) days has elapsed since the Board of Trustees received the appeal in writing. The Board of Trustees, at its option, may hold a hearing to reach its decision. The hearing may be either public or in closed session in accordance with the grievant's request.
- c. The Board of Trustees shall render a written decision on the grievance within ten (10) days of reaching its decision.

9. Level IV

a If the grievant is still not satisfied with the decision at Level III, a request for arbitration may be made to the Federation within five (5) days after receiving the decision from Level III. The executive committee of the Federation will decide the merits of arbitration within 10 days of receiving the request. If the executive board supports arbitration, a request for arbitration shall be submitted to the CEO within twenty (20) days of the Level III decision.

Upon the receipt of such request the CEO shall schedule a meeting with the District to select an arbitrator and schedule the arbitration within the next ten (10) working days.

1) The parties shall pay the fees and expenses of the arbitration, including a reporter's transcript if the parties actually agree or the Arbitrator determines that a transcript is desirable, equally. Provided, however, that in the event the District's Personnel Commission is functioning at the time an arbitration is conducted under this Agreement, the Personnel Commission shall pay the expenses of the Arbitrator. Either party shall bear the expense of the presentation of its own case, except that the District shall grant released time without loss of compensation to a representative of CCCFE at the arbitration hearing. Hearings will be scheduled, if possible, on District premises.

2) The Arbitrator shall have no power to alter, amend, change, add to, or subtract from any of the terms of this Agreement, but shall determine only whether or not there has been a violation of this Agreement in the respect alleged in the grievance, and if the Arbitrator determines there has been such a violation, what the remedy shall be. The decision of the Arbitrator shall be final and binding for all parties involved.

ARTICLE XII: TRANSFER

1. **Definition**

A transfer is defined as a change of work location and/or supervision in a similar or related class with the same salary range.

- 2. The reasons for a transfer include at least one of the following:
 - a. to balance the classified staff by considering factors including but not limited to experience and affirmative action;
 - b. a change of enrollment or workload;
 - c. election of a unit member upon vacancy of a comparable position, (lateral transfer);
 - d. peaceful resolution of employee/employer conflicts without prejudice to the abilities or suitability of the employee;
 - e. efficient operation of the District.

3. Administrative Transfer

- a. The District may transfer employees without examination on a temporary or permanent basis. Prior to any temporary transfer, written notice of not less than ten (10) days, except in an emergency, shall be given to the employee(s); and a conference shall be held between the immediate supervisor(s) and the employee(s) in order to discuss the reasons for the transfer.
- b. Not less than twenty (20) days prior to any permanent transfer, except in an emergency, a written notice shall be given to the affected employee(s). A conference shall take place within ten (10) days of notification of transfer, between the immediate supervisor(s) and the employee(s) in order to discuss the reasons for the transfer, and if possible the alternative to the transfer.

The final decision and determination shall be made by the supervisor. A final notice will be issued no less than five (5) days prior to the transfer.

c. All temporary emergency transfers shall last no longer than thirty (30) working days. Any unit member who has been temporarily transferred for an emergency cannot be involuntarily transferred for six months for any reason.

4. **Employee Initiated Transfers**

- a. Any permanent member of the bargaining unit may request a transfer at any time. Such requests shall be made in writing to the Human Resources Office and shall be maintained on file until honored or retracted by the unit member, for a period of six (6) months.
- b. Requests on file shall be given due consideration. In the case of a lateral transfer any unit member placed on the eligibility list for the position shall be granted an interview with the supervisor without having to go through the interview panel portion of the selection process. Such a person shall be in addition to those people selected through the usual process.

ARTICLE XIII: LAYOFF

- 1. Classified employees shall be subject to layoff in accordance with the provisions of the Education Code. All employees recalled after layoff shall be credited with all seniority credited prior to lay off.
- 2. The District and the Federation agree to meet and negotiate regarding the effects of any layoff prior to the layoff in accordance with the law.
- 3. This section of the Agreement shall in no manner impede, preclude, prevent, or delay the layoff of classified employees by the District in accordance with the provisions of the Education Code; nor shall meeting and negotiating regarding the effects of a layoff in any manner impede, preclude, prevent, or delay the layoff of classified employees by the District in the manner prescribed in the Education Code.
- 4. Appendix C to the Agreement contains copies of Education Code Sections 88014, 88015, 88017, 88117, and 88127 for information only, and the inclusion of these Education Code Sections in the appendix to this Agreement in no manner is intended by the parties to confer upon classified employees any additional rights not set forth in this section of the Agreement. The parties are aware that the procedures for the layoff of the classified employees and reemployment rights can be changed by the Legislature at any time by amendment to the Education Code
- 5. The order of layoff shall be based on the hire date as a probationary unit member within the affected classification.

ARTICLE XIV: MAINTENANCE OF OPERATIONS

- 1. Nothing contained in this Agreement shall be construed to restrict or limit either the District or the Federation in its right to seek and obtain such judicial or other relief as it may be entitled to have under law for any violation of this Agreement.
- 2. The District shall have the right to seek and obtain orders from the Public Employment Relations Board (PERB) or the judicial body enjoining any "job action" by bargaining unit members of their representatives or seeking and obtaining other appropriate relief.

ARTICLE XV: NON-DISCRIMINATION

1. The District and the Federation agree not to discriminate unlawfully against any member of the bargaining unit on the basis of race, color, creed, national origin, religion, gender, age, sexual preference, political beliefs, political activities, political affiliations, union activities, union affiliation, marital status, or physical handicap, military status or service. Alleged violations of this section shall be excluded from the grievance procedure under Article XI of this Agreement if an alternative venue exists under state or federal law.

ARTICLE XVI: SAFETY

- 1. Employee safety is a primary concern of the District and members of the bargaining unit. The obligation of the District is to provide and maintain safe-working conditions at all times and to comply with standards prescribed by applicable state and local laws and regulations affecting employee safety. Any employee who notices an unsafe condition shall report the condition to his immediate supervisor and a Federation representative as soon as possible.
- 2. Should the employment duties of a member of the bargaining unit require use of equipment to ensure the safety of the employee, or others, the District agrees to furnish such equipment. The determination of whether or not equipment is "required" under this provision shall be made by the employee's immediate supervisor.
- 3. No member of the bargaining unit shall in any way be retaliated against as a result of reporting any unsafe conditions. No member of the bargaining unit shall be required to use any equipment which is unsafe or work in any area which is unsafe.

ARTICLE XVII: COMPENSATION

1. Effective July 1, 2020, unit members shall be compensated with the salary schedule which appears in Appendix A. For the 2020-2021 Fiscal Year: Effective July 1, 2020, the District shall provide a 1% on-schedule salary increase to all unit members employed by the District as of June 30, 2021.

2021-2022 Fiscal Year: Effective July 1, 2021, a new Step I will be added to the classified salary schedule and at that time employees on Step H will be advanced to the new Step I. In addition, existing salary schedule steps below \$17.39 per hour will be eliminated from the classified salary schedule effective July 1, 2021.

2022-2023 Fiscal Year: Effective July 1, 2022, the District will provide a 2% on-schedule salary increase to all unit members.

- 2. General members of the bargaining unit shall be paid twice per month. Regular paychecks shall be issued on or before the tenth (10th) of the month, and an earned salary advance of approximately one-half($\frac{1}{2}$) of the total monthly salary shall be issued on or before the twenty fifth (25th) of the month.
- 3. Whenever it is determined that an error has been made in the payment of salary to a member of the bargaining unit, the District shall, within five (5) working days following such determination, provide the member with a statement of the correction and a supplemental salary payment in the correct amount.
- 4. Whenever it is determined that an overpayment has been made in the payment of salary to a bargaining unit member, the District shall provide the bargaining unit member with a statement of the overpayment within ten (10) days. The member shall then within five (5) days of receipt of notice, provide the District with payment in full or arrange a repayment schedule not to exceed six (6) months.
- 5. When a member of the bargaining unit voluntarily leaves the employment of the District, the District shall pay the member all monies owed within ten (10) working days of the official separation date.
- 6. A bargaining unit member who is promoted to a class allocated to a higher salary shall be placed on the step that is next above the rate the member received in the previous class or the first (1st) step of the salary range of the new position, whichever is the higher rate.
- 7. Additional advancement will be at the beginning of the seventh (7th) month regardless of step placement, and at one-year intervals thereafter until the maximum is achieved. For the purpose of this rule, appointment of a member to a class with a salary range equal to or below his/her current range shall not be considered a promotion and shall not warrant a salary

increase.

- 8. Any bargaining unit employee who uses a private vehicle for District business shall do so only with the approval, and at the direction, of the Board of Trustees or its designee and shall be reimbursed for mileage at the rate established by the District within ten (10) working days of submission of the claim by the unit member.
- 9. The District agrees to provide release time and to bear reasonable costs associated with any District required or District approved in-service educational programs for members of the bargaining unit.
- 10. An employee may be required to perform duties that are reasonably related to the duties of the position as fixed by the Board. An employee may also be required to perform inconsistent duties that are not reasonably related to the duties of the position as fixed by the Board provided that if such duties are worked for at least five (5) days within a fifteen (15) day period, his/her salary is adjusted upward for the entire period he/she is required to work out of classification. The employee will receive at least a one (1) step differential for the period working out of classification.
- 11. If the duties are performed in a position that is a higher classification the employee shall receive at least one (1) additional step differential or the first (1st) step in the salary range of the position which he/she is temporarily filling, whichever is the greater amount.
- 12. Working out of classification shall be defined as performing duties which are inconsistent with those fixed and prescribed for the employee's regular position by the governing board.
- 13. It is the intent of this section to permit the working of employees temporarily outside their normal duties, and to require that some additional compensation be provided to the employee during such temporary assignments.
- 14. Salary Schedule Appendix A reflects the salary schedule for classified positions.
- 15. Longevity pay shall be determined by the total number of years a unit member has been employed by the District in all classifications within the District's classified service. Effective July 01, 2021, the District agrees to add \$25 to each level of the longevity and provide longevity paid monthly as follows:

10 years of service	\$150
15 years of service	\$165
20 plus years of service	\$175

ARTICLE XVIII: FRINGE BENEFITS

- 1. Beginning July 1, 2021, the District's annual maximum contribution toward District medical, dental, and vision insurance shall be increased by \$2,000 (from \$12,000 to \$14,000).
- 2. Beginning July 1, 2022, the District's annual maximum contribution toward District medical, dental, and vision insurance shall be increased by an additional \$1,000 (from \$14,000 to \$15,000).
 - a. The District, at its expense, shall provide a long-term disability insurance plan for full-time unit members similar to the one in effect as of October 1, 2013.
 - b. The District shall provide to each full-time member of the bargaining unit a \$50,000 term life insurance policy with the amounts limited by age as determined by the insurance carrier. Any employee who retires from the District may elect to continue this policy in effect by paying the full premiums directly to the District at the same rate as the District pays for active employees, subject to the approval of the life insurance provider. This section shall not be applicable to unit members hired by the District as permanent employees prior to July 1, 2013, who have been laid off and placed on a 39-month rehire list pursuant to Education Code Section 88117, and thereafter have been recalled into a regular position shall remain eligible for and covered by the benefits described in this section.

Any tax liability resulting from the issuance or maintenance of this policy to a qualified employee shall be the responsibility of the employee and the union shall hold the District harmless.

The policy shall take effect each fiscal year subject to approval of the Carrier selected by the District.

- c. The District shall have the right to substitute health care and insurance providers during the term of this Agreement provided that such coverage is substantially similar to the current providers' coverage. Such substitution shall be made by the District at its discretion. Such changes shall occur prior to the sign-up periods.
- 3. Not later than January 1, 2014, the District shall adopt an Amended and Restated Internal Revenue Code ("IRC") Section 125 Flexible Benefits Plan (the "Plan") through which all full-time members of the classified bargaining unit may elect to receive medical, dental, and/or vision benefits, or cash in lieu of such benefits as provided in paragraph 3 below, subject to annual District contribution limits as provided elsewhere in applicable collective bargaining agreements.

- 4. Unit members who waive District medical insurance shall be eligible under the District IRC 125 Flexible Benefits Plan, adopted effective January 1, 2014, to receive \$7,000 subject to the unit member first providing the District with proof of medical insurance coverage, which is substantially the same as the medical coverage available through the District. Such coverage shall remain in force for the full duration of the insurance year. The proof of medical insurance shall include the effective dates of such coverage. Unit members shall immediately inform the District in writing if their medical insurance coverage is cancelled or lapses. An employee who elects to waive medical insurance may apply a portion of the \$7,000 towards payment of the premium(s) for dental and/or vision insurance through the District's insurance plans, and may receive the balance in cash, as taxable wages. An employee who does not elect to apply any of the \$7,000 towards payment of the premium(s) for dental and/or vision insurance through the District's insurance plans may elect to receive the full \$7,000 in cash, as taxable wages. If an employee who elects to receive a cash payment through the Section 125 Plan as provided above wants to fully or partially offset the employee's increase in taxable wages resulting from the cash payment received under the Section 125 Plan, the employee may increase the amount the employee is currently contributing to the District's Section 403(b) Plan, subject to the annual salary reduction limitations for Section 403(b) Plans and subject to compliance with all terms of the District's Section 403(b) Plan.
- 5. Members of the bargaining unit serving in part-time positions whose assignment is one-half $(\frac{1}{2})$ time or more, but not full-time, shall be granted health and welfare benefits on a prorated basis commensurate with their scheduled assignment.
- 6. Members of the bargaining unit who retire during the time this Agreement is in effect, and who have at least twenty (20) years of full-time service, shall be permitted to continue with the District's health plan, with the premiums paid by the District in an amount not to exceed the maximum District contribution for active classified employees in each fiscal year of the Agreement. Retirees must apply for Medicare and/or Med-Cal when eligible. This section shall not apply to unit members hired by the District on or after July 1, 2013. Unit members hired by the District as permanent employees prior to July 1, 2013, who have been laid off and placed on a 39month rehire list pursuant to Education Code Section 88117 and thereafter have been recalled into a regular position shall remain eligible for and covered by the benefits described in this Section.

7. Employee Assistance Program

The District shall continue to participate in the current Employee Assistance Program for the duration of this Agreement, so long as such program is available.

8. Educational Incentives

The District agrees to award educational incentives in the following manner:

\$100 one-time bonus for an employee receiving a A.A. Degree

\$200 one-time bonus for an employee receiving a B.A. Degree

\$300 one-time bonus for an employee receiving a M.A. Degree

A District sponsored celebration will be planned annually for all unit members who earned a degree during the year.

ARTICLE XIX: JOB RELATED TRAINING

1. **Training for New Assignment**

a. All new, promoted, and transferred unit employees shall receive training of appropriate length specific to their classification requirements as expediently as possible.

2. Required Training for Use of New Equipment

- a. The District shall provide training for new employees who are required to utilize new equipment/software, business machinery, and computers within their classification sufficient to allow the unit employee to master the new requirement as expediently as possible. Training may be scheduled on campus or may be taken off campus.
- b. A unit employee who is required to attend training sessions or otherwise engage in training of any kind in order to continue his/her employment in a position shall receive compensation as follows:
 - 1) Training should occur during regularly assigned work hours whenever possible.
 - 2) When the training occurs during the unit employee's regularly assigned working hours, the unit employee shall be paid at the employee regular rate of pay and shall receive all benefits which the employee is entitled to.
 - 3) When the regularly assigned hours and the hours of required training combine to a total in excess of 40 hours per week during a regularly assigned work week, or when the training is required on a weekend, the unit employee shall be paid at the overtime rate appropriate for the amount of hours in excess of the normal forty (40) hour work week at which the training occurs.
 - 4) All costs incurred under a mandated training program for unit employees' transportation, registration fees and supplies shall be paid for by the District.

3. **Employee-Elected Training**

a. Any unit employee desirous of obtaining training which will improve skills to perform current duties may, at the discretion of the District be given release time with pay not to exceed five (5) hours per week to attend college classes for such training provided it is for legitimate job-related purposes.

ARTICLE XX: SEPARABILITYAND SAVINGS

- 1. If any provision of this Agreement is held invalid by operation of law or by a court or other tribunal of competent jurisdiction, such provision shall be inoperative, but all other provisions shall not be affected thereby and shall continue in full force and effect.
- 2. In the event of an invalidation of any provision of the Agreement, the parties agree to meet and negotiate within thirty (30) days after such determination for the purpose of arriving at a mutually satisfactory replacement for such provision.

ARTICLE XXI: GENERAL PROVISIONS

- 1. This Agreement shall remain in full force and effect through the period July 1, 2020, through June 30, 2023, and thereafter shall continue in effect year to year until a successor Agreement is reached. There shall be no reopeners during the 2021-2022 fiscal year. The parties may reopen negotiations for the 2022-2023 fiscal year on Article XVIII, Fringe Benefits, Article XVII, Compensation (longevity pay only), and two articles selected by each party.
- 2. District publications containing information bearing directly or indirectly upon any and all matters relating to the provisions of this Agreement, or that are believed by the Federation to lie within the scope of negotiations as set forth in Chapter 10.7 of the California Government Code and as subsequently interpreted by PERB decisions pertaining thereto, shall be provided in a timely and unabridged manner to the Federation upon request.
- 3. Copies of all communications given general distribution which contain District policy, changes in policies or procedures shall be provided to the Federation at the time the communications are given general distribution.
- 4. This Agreement shall constitute the full and complete commitment between the parties and shall supersede and cancel all previous Agreements, whether written or oral. This Agreement may be altered, changed, added to, deleted from or modified only through the voluntary, mutual consent of the parties in a written and signed amendment to this Agreement, provided that both parties agree to enter into negotiations leading to an amendment to this Agreement. Neither party shall be required to agree to enter into any such negotiations.
 - a During the term of this Agreement, the District and the Federation expressly waive and relinquish the right to meet and negotiate on any subject or matter whether or not referred to or covered in this Agreement except by mutual consent or except as expressly provided elsewhere in this Agreement.
 - b. The parties agree that past practices, standards, obligations and commitments of the District to its employees relating to this Agreement are rejected mutually as a condition of entering into this Agreement, except as they expressly stated herein.
- 5. The District shall provide the Federation with an additional fifty (50) copies of addenda to this Agreement at the time such addenda may be agreed upon and have been prepared for general distribution to members of the bargaining unit.

ARTICLE XXII: CONCERTED ACTIVITIES

1. **CCCFE Obligation**

CCCFE hereby agrees that neither it nor its officers, authorized agents or representatives shall incite, encourage, or participate in any strike or refusal to perform services as provided in this Agreement, or other work stoppage of any nature whatsoever, or any picketing of District premises, except for picketing that is solely informational in nature, during the life of this Agreement. In the event of any strike or refusal to perform services as provided in this Agreement, or other work stoppage of any nature whatsoever or threat thereof, or any picketing of District premises except for picketing that is solely information in nature, CCCFE and its officers will do everything within their power to end or avert the same. The District agrees it shall not engage in any lock-out of unit members.

2. **Employee Obligations**

Any employee authorizing, or engaging in, or practicing in, or encouraging, or sanctioning, or recognizing or assisting in any strike, or refusal to perform services as provided by this Agreement, or any work stoppage, or other concerted interference with District operations in violation of this Article, or refusing to perform duly assigned services in violation of this Article, shall not receive compensation for any period of time during which the employee was assigned but failed to perform required service to the District and any such employee may be subject to dismissal or suspension.

APPENDICES

Appendix AClassified Unit Employee Salary SchedulesAppendix BBoard Policy 2510 "Participation in Local Decision Making"Appendix CEducation Code Sections Concerning Layoff and Re-employment

	COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT								
	Classified Salary Schedule - MONTHLY								
	Effective July 1, 2020 (Proposed 1% Increase)								
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Range	Step A	Step B	Step C	Step D	Step E	Step F	Step G	Step H	Step I
14								\$2,736.05	
15							\$2,736.05	\$2,872.79	
16						\$2,736.05	\$2,872.79	\$3,016.42	
17					\$2,736.05	\$2,872.79	\$3,016.42	\$3,167.26	
18				\$2,736.05	\$2,872.79	\$3,016.42	\$3,167.26	\$3,325.60	
19			\$2,736.05	\$2,872.79	\$3,016.42	\$3,167.26	\$3,325.60	\$3,491.88	
20		\$2,736.05	\$2,872.79	\$3,016.42	\$3,167.26	\$3,325.60	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.48	
21	\$2,736.05	\$2,872.79	\$3,016.42	\$3,167.26	\$3,325.60	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.48	\$3,849.82	
22	\$2,872.79	\$3,016.42	\$3,167.26	\$3,325.60	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.48	\$3,849.82	\$4,042.35	
23	\$3,016.42	\$3,167.26	\$3,325.60	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.48	\$3,849.82	\$4,042.35	\$4,244.33	
24	\$3,167.26	\$3,325.60	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.48	\$3,849.82	\$4,042.35	\$4,244.33	\$4,456.69	
25	\$3,325.60	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.48	\$3,849.82	\$4,042.35	\$4,244.33	\$4,456.69	\$4,679.47	
26	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.48	\$3,849.82	\$4,042.35	\$4,244.33	\$4,456.69	\$4,679.47	\$4,913.43	
27	\$3,666.48	\$3,849.82	\$4,042.35	\$4,244.33	\$4,456.69	\$4,679.47	\$4,913.43	\$5,159.16	
28	\$3,849.82	\$4,042.35	\$4,244.33	\$4,456.69	\$4,679.47	\$4,913.43	\$5,159.16	\$5,417.12	
29	\$4,042.35	\$4,244.33	\$4,456.69	\$4,679.47	\$4,913.43	\$5,159.16	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.92	
30	\$4,244.33	\$4,456.69	\$4,679.47	\$4,913.43	\$5,159.16	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.92	\$5,972.30	
31	\$4,456.69	\$4,679.47	\$4,913.43	\$5,159.16	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.92	\$5,972.30	\$6,270.97	
32	\$4,679.47	\$4,913.43	\$5,159.16	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.92	\$5,972.30	\$6,270.97	\$6,584.51	
33	\$4,913.43	\$5,159.16	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.92	\$5,972.30	\$6,270.97	\$6,584.51	\$6,913.74	
34	\$5,159.16	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.92	\$5,972.30	\$6,270.97	\$6,584.51	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43	
35	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.92	\$5,972.30	\$6,270.97	\$6,584.51	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43	\$7,622.40	
36	\$5,687.92	\$5,972.30	\$6,270.97	\$6,584.51	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43	\$7,622.40	\$8,003.52	
37	\$5,972.30	\$6,270.97	\$6,584.51	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43	\$7,622.40	\$8,003.52	\$8,403.71	

	COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT								
	Classified Salary Schedule - HOURLY								
	Effective July 1, 2020 (Proposed 1% Increase)								
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Range	Step A	Step B	Step C	Step D	Step E	Step F	Step G	Step H	Step I
14								\$ 15.79	
15							\$ 15.79	\$ 16.57	
16						\$ 15.79	\$ 16.57	\$ 17.40	
17					\$ 15.79	\$ 16.57	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	
18				\$ 15.79	\$ 16.57	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.19	
19			\$ 15.79	\$ 16.57	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.15	
20	-	\$ 15.79	\$ 16.57	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.15	
21	\$ 15.79	\$ 16.57	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.15	\$ 22.21	
22	\$ 16.57	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.15	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	
23	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.15	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	
24	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.15	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	
25	\$ 19.19	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.15	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.00	
26	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.15	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.00	\$ 28.35	
27	\$ 21.15	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.00	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	
28	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.00	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.25	
29	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.00	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.25	\$ 32.82	
30	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.00	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.25	\$ 32.82	\$ 34.45	
31	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.00	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.25	\$ 32.82	\$ 34.45	\$ 36.18	
32	\$ 27.00	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.25	\$ 32.82	\$ 34.45	\$ 36.18	\$ 37.99	
33	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.25	\$ 32.82	\$ 34.45	\$ 36.18	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	
34	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.25	\$ 32.82	\$ 34.45	\$ 36.18	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89	
35	\$ 31.25	\$ 32.82	\$ 34.45	\$ 36.18	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89	\$ 43.98	
36	\$ 32.82	\$ 34.45	\$ 36.18	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89	\$ 43.98	\$ 46.18	
37	\$ 34.45	\$ 36.18	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89	\$ 43.98	\$ 46.18	\$ 48.48	

	COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT								
	Classified Salary Schedule - MONTHLY								
	Effective July 1, 2021 (Proposed Step increase)								
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Range	Step A	Step B	Step C	Step D	Step E	Step F	Step G	Step H	Step I
14									
15									\$3,016.43
16								\$3,016.43	\$3,167.24
17							\$3,016.43	\$3,167.24	\$3,325.62
18						\$3,016.43	\$3,167.24	\$3,325.62	\$3,491.88
19					\$3,016.43	\$3,167.24	\$3,325.62	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.47
20				\$3,016.43	\$3,167.24	\$3,325.62	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.47	\$3,849.80
21			\$3,016.43	\$3,167.24	\$3,325.62	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.47	\$3,849.80	\$4,042.31
22		\$3,016.43	\$3,167.24	\$3,325.62	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.47	\$3,849.80	\$4,042.31	\$4,244.47
23	\$3,016.43	\$3,167.24	\$3,325.62	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.47	\$3,849.80	\$4,042.31	\$4,244.47	\$4,456.65
24	\$3,167.24	\$3,325.62	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.47	\$3,849.80	\$4,042.31	\$4,244.47	\$4,456.65	\$4,679.53
25	\$3,325.62	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.47	\$3,849.80	\$4,042.31	\$4,244.47	\$4,456.65	\$4,679.53	\$4,913.44
26	\$3,491.88	\$3,666.47	\$3,849.80	\$4,042.31	\$4,244.47	\$4,456.65	\$4,679.53	\$4,913.44	\$5,159.10
27	\$3,666.47	\$3,849.80	\$4,042.31	\$4,244.47	\$4,456.65	\$4,679.53	\$4,913.44	\$5,159.10	\$5,417.12
28	\$3,849.80	\$4,042.31	\$4,244.47	\$4,456.65	\$4,679.53	\$4,913.44	\$5,159.10	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.98
29	\$4,042.31	\$4,244.47	\$4,456.65	\$4,679.53	\$4,913.44	\$5,159.10	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.98	\$5,972.32
30	\$4,244.47	\$4,456.65	\$4,679.53	\$4,913.44	\$5,159.10	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.98	\$5,972.32	\$6,270.92
31	\$4,456.65	\$4,679.53	\$4,913.44	\$5,159.10	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.98	\$5,972.32	\$6,270.92	\$6,584.52
32	\$4,679.53	\$4,913.44	\$5,159.10	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.98	\$5,972.32	\$6,270.92	\$6,584.52	\$6,913.74
33	\$4,913.44	\$5,159.10	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.98	\$5,972.32	\$6,270.92	\$6,584.52	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43
34	\$5,159.10	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.98	\$5,972.32	\$6,270.92	\$6,584.52	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43	\$7,622.40
35	\$5,417.12	\$5,687.98	\$5,972.32	\$6,270.92	\$6,584.52	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43	\$7,622.40	\$8,003.52
36	\$5,687.98	\$5,972.32	\$6,270.92	\$6,584.52	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43	\$7,622.40	\$8,003.52	\$8,403.70
37	\$5,972.32	\$6,270.92	\$6,584.52	\$6,913.74	\$7,259.43	\$7,622.40	\$8,003.52	\$8,403.70	\$8,823.90

	COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT								
	Classified Salary Schedule - HOURLY								
		Effec	ctive July	1, 2021 (F	Proposed	Step incre	ease)		
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Range	Step A	Step B	Step C	Step D	Step E	Step F	Step G	Step H	Step I
14									
15									\$ 17.40
16								\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27
17							\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.18
18						\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.18	\$ 20.15
19					\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.18	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.16
20				\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.18	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.16	\$ 22.21
21			\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.18	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.16	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32
22		\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.18	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.16	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49
23	\$ 17.40	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.18	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.16	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72
24	\$ 18.27	\$ 19.18	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.16	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.01
25	\$ 19.18	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.16	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.01	\$ 28.35
26	\$ 20.15	\$ 21.16	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.01	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77
27	\$ 21.16	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.01	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.26
28	\$ 22.21	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.01	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.26	\$ 32.81
29	\$ 23.32	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.01	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.26	\$ 32.81	\$ 34.36
30	\$ 24.49	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.01	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.26	\$ 32.81	\$ 34.36	\$ 36.17
31	\$ 25.72	\$ 27.01	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.26	\$ 32.81	\$ 34.36	\$ 36.17	\$ 37.99
32	\$ 27.01	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.26	\$ 32.81	\$ 34.36	\$ 36.17	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89
33	\$ 28.35	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.26	\$ 32.81	\$ 34.36	\$ 36.17	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89
34	\$ 29.77	\$ 31.26	\$ 32.81	\$ 34.36	\$ 36.17	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89	\$ 43.99
35	\$ 31.26	\$ 32.81	\$ 34.36	\$ 36.17	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89	\$ 43.99	\$ 46.18
36	\$ 32.81	\$ 34.36	\$ 36.17	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89	\$ 43.99	\$ 46.18	\$ 48.49
37	\$ 34.36	\$ 36.17	\$ 37.99	\$ 39.89	\$ 41.89	\$ 43.99	\$ 46.18	\$ 48.49	\$ 50.90

	COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT									
	Classified Salary Schedule - Monthly									
	Effective July 1, 2022									
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	
Range	Step A	Step B	Step C	Step D	Step E	Step F	Step G	Step H	Step I	
14										
15									\$ 3076.66	
16								\$ 3076.66	\$ 3230.59	
17							\$ 3076.66	\$ 3230.59	\$ 3392.13	
18						\$ 3076.66	\$ 3230.59	\$ 3392.13	\$ 3561.72	
19					\$ 3076.66	\$ 3230.59	\$ 3392.13	\$ 3561.72	\$ 3739.80	
20	\$ 3076.66 \$ 3230.59 \$ 3392.13 \$ 3561.72 \$ 3739.80 \$ 39								\$ 3926.80	
21			\$ 3076.66	\$ 3230.59	\$ 3392.13	\$ 3561.72	\$ 3739.80	\$ 3926.80	\$ 4123.16	
22		\$ 3076.66	\$ 3230.59	\$ 3392.13	\$ 3561.72	\$ 3739.80	\$ 3926.80	\$ 4123.16	\$ 4329.36	
23	\$ 3076.66	\$ 3230.59	\$ 3392.13	\$ 3561.72	\$ 3739.80	\$ 3926.80	\$ 4123.16	\$ 4329.36	\$ 4545.78	
24	\$ 3230.59	\$ 3392.13	\$ 3561.72	\$ 3739.80	\$ 3926.80	\$ 4123.16	\$ 4329.36	\$ 4545.78	\$ 4773.12	
25	\$ 3392.13	\$ 3561.72	\$ 3739.80	\$ 3926.80	\$ 4123.16	\$ 4329.36	\$ 4545.78	\$ 4773.12	\$ 5011.71	
26	\$ 3561.72	\$ 3739.80	\$ 3926.80	\$ 4123.16	\$ 4329.36	\$ 4545.78	\$ 4773.12	\$ 5011.71	\$ 5262.28	
27	\$ 3739.80	\$ 3926.80	\$ 4123.16	\$ 4329.36	\$ 4545.78	\$ 4773.12	\$ 5011.71	\$ 5262.28	\$ 5525.46	
28	\$ 3926.80	\$ 4123.16	\$ 4329.36	\$ 4545.78	\$ 4773.12	\$ 5011.71	\$ 5262.28	\$ 5525.46	\$ 5801.74	
29	\$ 4123.16	\$ 4329.36	\$ 4545.78	\$ 4773.12	\$ 5011.71	\$ 5262.28	\$ 5525.46	\$ 5801.74	\$ 6091.77	
30	\$ 4329.36	\$ 4545.78	\$ 4773.12	\$ 5011.71	\$ 5262.28	\$ 5525.46	\$ 5801.74	\$ 6091.77	\$ 6396.34	
31	\$ 4545.78	\$ 4773.12	\$ 5011.71	\$ 5262.28	\$ 5525.46	\$ 5801.74	\$ 6091.77	\$ 6396.34	\$ 6716.21	
32	\$ 4773.12	\$ 5011.71	\$ 5262.28	\$ 5525.46	\$ 5801.74	\$ 6091.77	\$ 6396.34	\$ 6716.21	\$ 7052.02	
33	\$ 5011.71	\$ 5262.28	\$ 5525.46	\$ 5801.74	\$ 6091.77	\$ 6396.34	\$ 6716.21	\$ 7052.02	\$ 7404.62	
34	\$ 5262.28	\$ 5525.46	\$ 5801.74	\$ 6091.77	\$ 6396.34	\$ 6716.21	\$ 7052.02	\$ 7404.62	\$ 7774.85	
35	\$ 5525.46	\$ 5801.74	\$ 6091.77	\$ 6396.34	\$ 6716.21	\$ 7052.02	\$ 7404.62	\$ 7774.85	\$ 8163.59	
36	\$ 5801.74	\$ 6091.77	\$ 6396.34	\$ 6716.21	\$ 7052.02	\$ 7404.62	\$ 7774.85	\$ 8163.59	\$ 8571.77	
37	\$ 6091.77	\$ 6396.34	\$ 6716.21	\$ 7052.02	\$ 7404.62	\$ 7774.85	\$ 8163.59	\$ 8571.77	\$ 9000.38	

	COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT								
	Classified Salary Schedule - HOURLY								
			E	ffective Ju	uly 1, 2022	2			
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9
Range	Step A	Step B	Step C	Step D	Step E	Step F	Step G	Step H	Step I
14									
15									\$ 17.75
16								\$ 17.75	\$ 18.64
17							\$ 17.75	\$ 18.64	\$ 19.56
18						\$ 17.75	\$ 18.64	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.55
19					\$ 17.75	\$ 18.64	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.55	\$ 21.58
20				\$ 17.75	\$ 18.64	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.55	\$ 21.58	\$ 22.65
21			\$ 17.75	\$ 18.64	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.55	\$ 21.58	\$ 22.65	\$ 23.79
22		\$ 17.75	\$ 18.64	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.55	\$ 21.58	\$ 22.65	\$ 23.79	\$ 24.98
23	\$ 17.75	\$ 18.64	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.55	\$ 21.58	\$ 22.65	\$ 23.79	\$ 24.98	\$ 26.23
24	\$ 18.64	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.55	\$ 21.58	\$ 22.65	\$ 23.79	\$ 24.98	\$ 26.23	\$ 27.55
25	\$ 19.56	\$ 20.55	\$ 21.58	\$ 22.65	\$ 23.79	\$ 24.98	\$ 26.23	\$ 27.55	\$ 28.92
26	\$ 20.55	\$ 21.58	\$ 22.65	\$ 23.79	\$ 24.98	\$ 26.23	\$ 27.55	\$ 28.92	\$ 30.37
27	\$ 21.58	\$ 22.65	\$ 23.79	\$ 24.98	\$ 26.23	\$ 27.55	\$ 28.92	\$ 30.37	\$ 31.89
28	\$ 22.65	\$ 23.79	\$ 24.98	\$ 26.23	\$ 27.55	\$ 28.92	\$ 30.37	\$ 31.89	\$ 33.47
29	\$ 23.79	\$ 24.98	\$ 26.23	\$ 27.55	\$ 28.92	\$ 30.37	\$ 31.89	\$ 33.47	\$ 35.15
30	\$ 24.98	\$ 26.23	\$ 27.55	\$ 28.92	\$ 30.37	\$ 31.89	\$ 33.47	\$ 35.15	\$ 36.89
31	\$ 26.23	\$ 27.55	\$ 28.92	\$ 30.37	\$ 31.89	\$ 33.47	\$ 35.15	\$ 36.89	\$ 38.75
32	\$ 27.55	\$ 28.92	\$ 30.37	\$ 31.89	\$ 33.47	\$ 35.15	\$ 36.89	\$ 38.75	\$ 40.69
33	\$ 28.92	\$ 30.37	\$ 31.89	\$ 33.47	\$ 35.15	\$ 36.89	\$ 38.75	\$ 40.69	\$ 42.73
34	\$ 30.37	\$ 31.89	\$ 33.47	\$ 35.15	\$ 36.89	\$ 38.75	\$ 40.69	\$ 42.73	\$ 44.87
35	\$ 31.89	\$ 33.47	\$ 35.15	\$ 36.89	\$ 38.75	\$ 40.69	\$ 42.73	\$ 44.87	\$ 47.10
36	\$ 33.47	\$ 35.15	\$ 36.89	\$ 38.75	\$ 40.69	\$ 42.73	\$ 44.87	\$ 47.10	\$ 49.46
37	\$ 35.15	\$ 36.89	\$ 38.75	\$ 40.69	\$ 42.73	\$ 44.87	\$ 47.10	\$ 49.46	\$ 51.92



COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT BOARD OF TRUSTEES POLICIES

BP 2510 Participation in Local Decision Making

Issued: July 20, 2010 Revised: June 20, 2017 Reviewed: June 15, 2021

Reference:

Education Code Section 70902(b)(7); Title 5, Sections 53200 et seq., (Academic Senate), 51023.5 (staff), 51023.7 (students); Accreditation Standard IV.A

The Board is the ultimate decision-maker in those areas assigned to it by state and federal laws and regulations. In executing that responsibility, the Board is committed to its obligation to ensure that appropriate members of the District participate in developing recommended policies for board action and administrative regulations for CEO action under which the District is governed and administered. Except for unforeseeable emergency situations, the Board shall not take any action on matters subject to this policy until the appropriate constituent group or groups have been provided the opportunity to participate. Nothing in this policy will be construed to interfere with the formation or administration of employee organizations or with the exercise of rights guaranteed under the Educational Employment Relations Act, Government Code Sections 3540, et seq.

Each of the following shall participate in the decision-making processes of the district:

- Academic Senate(s) (Title 5, Sections 53200-53206). The Board or its designees will consult collegially with the Academic Senate, as duly constituted with respect to academic and professional matters, as defined by law. Procedures to implement this section are developed collegially with the Academic Senate. "Consult collegially" means that the district governing board will reply primarily upon the advice and judgment of the academic senate.
- Staff (Title 5, Section 51023.5). Staff shall be provided with opportunities to participate in the formulation and development of district policies and regulations that have a significant effect on staff. The opinions and recommendations of the Compton Community College Federation of Employees Faculty Unit, Compton Community College Federation of Employees Classified Unit, and other employees will be given every reasonable consideration.
- Students (Title 5, Section 51023.7). The Associated Students shall be provided an opportunity to participate effectively in the formulation and development of district policies and procedures that have a significant effect on students, as defined by the California Code of Regulations. The recommendations and positions of the Associated Students will be given every reasonable consideration. The selection of student representatives to serve on district committees or task forces shall be made after consultation with the Associated Students.



COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT BOARD OF TRUSTEES POLICIES

- **Consultative Council.** In so far as the California Code of Regulations cited above require the participation of the academic senate, staff and students in decision making that affect them, the Compton Community College District recognizes the Consultative Council as the official body for the joint involvement of the named groups. The structure of the involvement is detailed in Administrative Regulation AR 2511 Council and Committees Structure.
- The Consultative Council, representative body for campus constituencies, will assist the CEO in the formulation of policy, regulations, and other decisions affecting institutional effectiveness, equal employment opportunity, planning, and budget to be presented before the Board of Trustees. The Consultative Council meetings shall be Co-Chaired by the CEO and the President of the Academic Senate.
- Notwithstanding the Consultative Council's role as the official body for the joint involvement of the academic senate, staff and students in decision making, the Academic Senate retains the right independently to consult collegially with the Board or its designees with respect to academic and professional matters and nothing in this policy shall be interpreted as diminishing or otherwise derogating that right. The Board or its designee, the CEO, will listen to the advice of the senate, and when there is disagreement, the Board or the CEO will explain in writing the reason for the disagreement.

Applicable Administrative Regulation:

Administrative Regulation AR 2511 Council and Committee Structure



COMPTON COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT ADMINISTRATIVE REGULATIONS

AR 2511 Council and Committee Structure

ISSUED: March 10, 2016 REVISED: November 21, 2017 REVISED: October 20, 2020 REVISED: July 18, 2022

Consultative Council

Purpose: To review materials provided from the various committees designated as committees of the Consultative Council and provide recommendations to the President/CEO. The committee members will be the leadership from each campus-wide constituent group and will meet on a weekly basis.

Membership: 7

- (1) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)
- (3) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (1) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)
- (1) Confidential/Supervisory Employee (appointed by the President/CEO)

Committees of the Consultative Council

1. Institutional Effectiveness

Purpose: To review and provide recommendations about each of the District's Program Reviews in order to strengthen and support programs and program analysis. The Committee will also be responsible for reviewing the following: Compton College Educational Master Plan, Facilities Master Plan, Human Resources Staffing Plan, and Technology Plan, to ensure these plans and all Program Reviews are consistent, aligned, and are current.

Membership: 9

(2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

- (4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

2. <u>Planning and Budget</u>

Purpose: The Planning and Budget Committee (PBC) serves as the steering committee for campus-wide planning and budgeting. The PBC assures that the planning and budgeting are interlinked and that the process is driven by the institutional priorities set forth in the Educational Master Plan and other plans adopted by the District. The PBC ensures that all plans are developed using data from program review and are linked to Compton College mission statement and strategic initiatives. The PBC makes recommendations with respect to all global Compton College and District planning and budgeting issues. The PBC reports all committee activities to the campus community.



Membership: 9

(2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

- (4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

The Core Planning Committee is a workgroup reporting to the Planning and Budget Committee.

Operational Campus Committees

1. Accreditation Steering Committee

Purpose: To coordinate the Compton College accreditation activities. The Steering Committee will be composed of the President/CEO, Accreditation Liaison Officer, Compton College Vice Presidents, standard team leaders, a representative from Institutional Effectiveness, and other interested individuals.

2. Guided Pathways Committee

Purpose: The purpose of the Guided Pathways Committee is to develop, implement, and monitor student engagement and programs for student success through an equity mindset. The Guided Pathways Committee will use the Tartar Completion by Design Framework to improve each stage of the student experience through connection, entry, progress, completion, and transition.

Membership: 28

(6) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

(12) Certificated Faculty including:

(5) Division Chairs

(5) GPD Counselors

(2) Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)

(8) Classified Staff including:

(5) GPD Student Services Advisors

(3) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE - Classified Employees)

(2) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

3. Tartar Support Network

Purpose: To provide recommendations and support to address food and housing insecurity, technology, transportation, and mental health services for Compton College students. The Committee's goal is to develop, implement, and monitor activities that address Compton College Students Basic Needs. The Tartar Support Network will be composed of Faculty, Classified Staff, Administrators, and Students.

4. Audit Committee

Purpose: The Audit Committee will periodically report to the Board the status of previous district audit, special audit, and internal audit recommendations. The President/CEO chairs the Audit Committee.

Page 2 of 5



Membership: 3

(1) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

(1) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)

(1) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE - Classified Employees)

5. Calendar Committee

Purpose: The Calendar Committee will develop and maintain a two-year academic calendar cycle for Compton College. The Calendar Committee will develop and recommend to the President/CEO an academic calendar with at least 175 days of instruction and evaluation to qualify for full apportionment from the State School Fund.

Membership: 9

(2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

- (4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

6. Facilities

Purpose: To coordinate campus-wide capital construction and long-range planning in conjunction with local, state and bond funding and to monitor campus-wide facilities maintenance and operations, and prioritization of deferred maintenance.

Membership: 9

(2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

- (4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

7. Health, Safety, & Parking

Purpose: To monitor and oversee an infrastructure of safety procedures and health/emergency measures on campus, and to prepare and implement the District's Health and Safety Plan and monitor the district response to the Compton CCD Pandemic Outbreak Emergency Operations Plan.

Membership: 22

(4) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

- (8) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (4) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (2) Confidential/Supervisory Employee (appointed by the President/CEO)
- (4) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

8. Technology

Purpose: To develop a Technology Plan, make recommendations on new technology infrastructure (equipment or systems) being considered for purchase by the District, to review technology needs, policies and procedures on an annual basis and to determine the best allocation of technology equipment which is donated or granted to the District. To coordinate the plans and proposals that develop, implement and evaluate distance learning and the related instructional technology activities.



Membership: 9

- (2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)
- (4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

The 504/508 workgroup will report to the Technology Committee

9. Enrollment Management

Purpose: To develop and implement marketing, recruitment, and a retention plan (District's Enrollment Management Plan) linked to Full-Time Equivalent Students (FTES) targets developed utilizing past and present student data and identifying trends and project enrollment data for each academic year.

Membership: 9

- (2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)
- (4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

10. Student Success

Purpose: To provide a shared framework for the discussion, development, and implementation of processes and programs that integrate Student Equity and Achievement, Strong Workforce, and Adult Education to optimize and enhance student achievement, retention, and success. This committee will compile and approve mandated reports and plans required by the California Community College Chancellor's Office, including the Student Equity and Achievement Plan, Strong Workforce, and Adult Education. The Committee will reflect a broad representation from Faculty, Classified Staff, Administrators, and Students.

Membership: 9

(2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

(4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)

(2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE - Classified Employees)

(1) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

The Student Equity and Achievement, Adult Education, and Strong Workforce workgroups will report to the Student Success Committee.

11. Professional Development

Purpose: The Professional Learning and Engagement Committee serves as an advisory capacity for the District. The Advisory Committee is responsible for making recommendations on Staff, student, and instructional improvement activities (title 5, section 55730(e)). The recommendations are based upon a comprehensive planning process that includes needs assessment and evaluation. This Committee also maintains the guidelines and procedures for a funding employee conference and travel requests for the District. Training activities will be provided to Faculty, classified professionals, and administrators for professional growth and renewal that will lead to a stronger sense of connection among employees and students, greater

Page 4 of 5



holistic student success, and institutional effectiveness. This mission supports a campus culture of collaboration that furthers our student- centered college goals.

Membership: 9

- (2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)
- (4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Confidential/Supervisory Employee (appointed by the President/CEO)

12. Auxiliary Services

Purpose: To coordinate the operations of the foodservice, bookstore, and campus-wide vending services and to ensure that comprehensive and cost-effective services are provided to meet the needs of students.

Membership: 9

(1) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

- (2) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (1) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (5) Student (appointed by the Associated Student Government Representative)

13. Health Benefits

Purpose: This committee shall review and may recommend changes to the health benefits (including medical, dental, and vision) offered to employees.

Membership: 9

(2) Administrator (appointed by the President/CEO)

- (4) Certificated Faculty (appointed by the Academic Senate and CCCFE Certificated Employees)
- (2) Classified Staff (appointed by the CCCFE Classified Employees)
- (1) Confidential/Supervisory Employee (appointed by the President/CEO)

Appendix C - Education Code Sections regarding Layoff and Re-employment

88014. Notwithstanding Section 88013, the governing board may lay off and reemploy classified employees only in accordance with procedures provided by Sections 88117 and 88127, except the term "personnel commission," as used in Section 88117, shall be construed to mean the governing board.

88015. Notwithstanding any other provision of law, any person who was subject to being, or was in fact, laid off for lack of work or lack of funds and who elected service retirement from the Public Employees' Retirement System shall be placed on an appropriate reemployment list. The district shall notify the Board of Administration of the Public Employees' Retirement System of the fact that retirement was due to layoff for lack of work or of funds. If the person is subsequently subject to reemployment and accepts, in writing, the appropriate vacant position, the district shall maintain the vacancy until the Board of Administration of the Public Employees' Retirement system has properly processed his or her request for reinstatement from retirement.

This section shall apply to districts that have adopted the merit system in the same manner and effect as if it were a part of Article 3 (commencing with Section 88060).

88017. (a) (1) No later than March 15 and before a classified employee is given notice by the governing board of the community college district that the classified employee's services will not be required for the ensuing year, the governing board of the community college district and the employee shall be given written notice by the superintendent of the community college district or the superintendent's designee, or, in the case of a community college district that has no superintendent, by the clerk or secretary of the governing board of the community college district, that it has been recommended that the notice be given to the employee, and stating the reasons therefor.

(2) Until the classified employee has requested a hearing as provided in subdivision (b) or has waived their right to a hearing, the notice and the reasons therefor shall be confidential and shall not be divulged by any person, except as may be necessary in the performance of duties. However, the violation of this requirement of confidentiality, in and of itself, shall not in any manner be construed as affecting the validity of any hearing conducted pursuant to this section.

(b) A classified employee may request a hearing to determine if there is cause for not reemploying the employee for the ensuing year. A request for a hearing shall be in writing and shall be delivered to the person who sent the notice, on or before a date specified in subdivision (a), which shall not be less than seven days after the date on which the notice is served upon the employee. If an employee fails to request a hearing on or before the date specified, this failure to do so shall constitute waiver of the employee's right to a hearing. The notice provided for in subdivision (a) shall advise the employee of the provisions of this subdivision.

(c) If a hearing is requested by a classified employee under subdivision (b), the proceeding shall be conducted and a decision made in accordance with Chapter 5 (commencing with Section 11500) of Part 1 of Division 3 of Title 2 of the Government Code and the governing board of a community college district shall have all the powers granted to an agency in that chapter, except that all of the following shall apply:

(1) The respondent shall file their notice of defense, if any, within five days after service upon the respondent of the accusation and the respondent shall be notified of this five-day period for filing the accusation.

(2) The discovery authorized by Section 11507.6 of the Government Code shall be available only if a request is made for discovery within 15 days after service of the accusation, and the notice required by Section 11505 of the Government Code shall so indicate.

(3) The hearing shall be conducted by an administrative law judge who shall prepare a proposed decision, containing findings of fact and a determination as to whether the charges sustained by the evidence are related to the welfare of the colleges and the students thereof. The proposed decision shall be prepared for the governing board of the community college and shall contain a determination as to the sufficiency of the cause and a recommendation as to disposition. However, the governing board of the community college shall make the final determination as to the sufficiency of the cause and disposition. None of the findings, recommendations, or determinations contained in the proposed decision prepared by the administrative law judge shall be binding on the governing board of the community college or on any court in future litigation. Copies of the proposed decision shall be submitted to the governing board of the community college and to the classified employee on or before May 7 of the year in which the proceeding is commenced. All expenses of the hearing, including the cost of the administrative law judge, shall be paid by the governing board of the community college from community college district funds.

(4) An employee may be represented at the hearing by an attorney or by a nonattorney representative of the employee organization designated as the exclusive representative of the employees in the employee's classification, if any.

(d) (1) The determination of the governing board of a community college district to not reemploy a classified employee for the ensuing college year shall be for cause only. The determination of the governing board of the community college district as to the sufficiency of the cause pursuant to this section shall be conclusive, but the cause shall relate solely to the welfare of the colleges and the students thereof and provided that cause is a bona fide lack of funds or reduction in services. The decision made after the hearing shall be effective on May 15 of the year the proceeding is commenced.

(2) For purposes of this section, "cause" for layoff includes community college district compliance with the seniority requirements of this code, including Section 88127.

(e) Notice of termination to the classified employee by the governing board of the community college district that the employee's service will not be required for the ensuing year shall be given no later than May 15.

(f) If the governing board of a community college district notifies a classified employee that the employee's services will not be required for the ensuing year, the governing board of the community college district, within 10 days after receipt of the employee's written request, shall provide the employee with a statement of its reasons for not reemploying the employee for the ensuing college year.

(g) Any notice or request under this section shall be deemed sufficient when it is delivered in person to the employee to whom it is directed, or when it is deposited in the United States registered mail, postage prepaid, and addressed to the last known address of the employee. (h) (1) If the governing board of a community college district does not give notice provided for in subdivision (e) on or before May 15, a permanent employee shall be deemed reemployed for the ensuing college year, except that this section shall not be construed to interfere with the right of a district to release probationary employees who never become permanent without notice or hearing.

(2) For purposes of this subdivision, "permanent employee" includes an employee who was permanent at the time the notice or right to a hearing was required and an employee who became permanent after the date of the required notice.

(i) If, after request for hearing pursuant to subdivision (b), any continuance is granted pursuant to Section 11524 of the Government Code, the dates prescribed in subdivisions (c), (d), (e), and (h) that occur on or after the date of granting the continuance shall be extended for a period of time equal to the continuance.

(j) (1) A classified employee shall not be laid off if a short-term employee is retained to render a service that the classified employee is qualified to render. This subdivision does not create a layoff notice requirement for any individual hired as a short-term employee, as defined in Section 88003, for a period not exceeding 60 days.

(2) This subdivision does not apply to the retention of a short-term employee, as defined in Section 88003, who is hired for a period not exceeding 60 days after which the short-term service may not be extended or renewed.

(k) Notwithstanding the other requirements of this code respecting layoff of permanent classified employees, when classified positions must be eliminated as a result of the expiration of a specially funded program, the employees to be laid off shall be given written notice not less than 60 days prior to the effective date of their layoff informing them of their layoff date and their displacement rights, if any, and reemployment rights.

(1) If, after January 1, 2021, the Legislature provides academic employees with any additional rights to notice or hearing as to layoffs, then permanent classified employees and those who become permanent classified employees shall be afforded the same rights by the community college district.

(m) The governing board of a community college district may adopt, from time to time, rules and procedures not inconsistent with this section that may be necessary to effectuate this section.

(n) This section shall apply to districts that have adopted the merit system in the same manner and effect as if it were a part of Article 3 (commencing with Section 88060) of this chapter.

88117. (a) A person laid off because of lack of work or lack of funds shall be eligible for reemployment for a period of 39 months as follows:

(1) The person's reemployment shall take preference over new applicants.

(2) The person shall have the right to participate in promotional examinations within the district during the period of 39 months.

(3) If the person is reemployed in a new position and fails to complete the probationary period in the new position, he or she shall be returned to the reemployment list for the remainder of the 39-month period. The remaining time period shall be calculated as the time remaining in the 39month period as of the date of reemployment. (b) An employee who takes a voluntary demotion or a voluntary reduction in assigned time in lieu of layoff or to remain in his or her present position rather than be reclassified or reassigned, shall be granted the same rights as persons laid off and shall retain eligibility to be considered for reemployment for an additional period of up to 24 months, provided that the same tests of fitness under which the employee qualified for appointment to the class still apply. The personnel commission shall make the determination of the specific period of eligibility for reemployment on a class-by-class basis.

(c) An employee who takes a voluntary demotion or a voluntary reduction in assigned time in lieu of layoff shall be, at the option of the employee, returned to a position in his or her former class or to a position with increased assigned time as vacancies become available, and without limitation of time, but if there is a valid reemployment list the employee shall be ranked on that list in accordance with his or her proper seniority.

88120. (a) A person who has served an initial probationary period in a class not to exceed six months or 130 days of paid service, whichever is longer, as prescribed by the rules of the commission shall be deemed to be in the permanent classified service, except that the commission may establish a probationary period in a class not to exceed one year for classes designated by the commission as executive, administrative, or police classes. To receive permanent classified service status, each full-time peace officer and public safety dispatcher employed by a community college district operating a dispatch center certified by the Commission on Peace Officer Standards and Training shall serve in a probationary status for a period not less than one year from their date of appointment to that full-time position.

(b) An employee shall not attain permanent status in the classified service until that employee has completed a probationary period in a class. A permanent employee who accepts a promotion and fails to complete the probationary period for that promotional classification shall be employed in the position from which the employee was promoted. In any case, the rules of the commission may provide for the exclusion of time while employees are on a leave of absence. The rights of appeal from disciplinary action before attainment of permanent status in the classified service shall be in accordance with Section 88124.

(c) To the extent that this section, as amended by Assembly Bill 275 of the 2021-22 Regular Session, conflicts with a provision of a collective bargaining agreement entered into by a public school employer and an exclusive bargaining representative before January 1, 2022, pursuant to Chapter 10.7 (commencing with Section 3540) of Division 4 of Title 1 of the Government Code, the changes made to this section by Assembly Bill 275 of the 2021-22 Regular Session shall not apply to the community college district until expiration or renewal of that collective bargaining agreement.

(d) To the extent that this section, as amended by Senate Bill 874 of the 2021-22 Regular Session, conflicts with a provision of a collective bargaining agreement entered into by a public school employer and an exclusive bargaining representative before January 1, 2023, pursuant to Chapter 10.7 (commencing with Section 3540) of Division 4 of Title 1 of the Government Code, the changes made to this section by Senate Bill 874 of the 2021-22 Regular Session shall not apply to the community college district until expiration or renewal of that collective bargaining agreement.

88127. Classified employees shall be subject to layoff for lack of work or lack of funds. Whenever a classified employee is laid off, the order of layoff within the class shall be determined by length of service. The employee who has been employed the shortest time in the class, plus higher classes, shall be laid off first. Reemployment shall be in the reverse order of layoff.

For purposes of this section, for service commencing or continuing after July 1, 1971, "length of service" means all hours in paid status, whether during the school year, a holiday, recess, or any period that a school is in session or closed, but does not include any hours compensated solely on an overtime basis as provided for in Section 88027. Nothing in this section shall preclude the governing board of a community college district from entering into an agreement with the exclusive representative of the classified employees that defines "length of service" to mean the hire date.

If a governing board enters into an agreement with the exclusive representative of classified employees that defines "length of service" to mean the hire date, the governing board may define "length of service" to mean the hire date for a classification of employee not represented by any exclusive bargaining unit.

Nothing in this section shall preclude the granting of "length of service" credit for time spent on unpaid illness leave, or unpaid industrial accident leave. In addition, for military leave of absence, "length of service" credit shall be granted pursuant to Section 88116.

"Hours in paid status" shall not be interpreted to mean any service performed prior to entering into a probationary or permanent status in the classified service of the district except service in restricted positions as provided in this chapter.

AGREEMENT

This Agreement between the Compton Community College District and the Compton Community College Federation of Classified Employees, Local 3486 covers the period of July 1, 2020, through June 30, 2023.

Tentative Agreement was reached on the 23rd day of November 2021. The Board ratified the agreement on the 8th day of December 2021.

In Witness Whereof the parties execute the Agreement on the 20th day of November 2023 retroactive.

DATED:

DATED:

FOR THE DISTRICT

FOR THE FEDERATION

This Agreement was corrected and amended by both parties on the 4th day of March 2024.

helpco

03/08/24

Dr. Keith Curry, President/CEO Date Compton Community Compton District

03/06/24

Amankwa McKinzie, President CCCPCE, AFT Local 3486

05 PST)

Date

Travis Martin

Travis Martin

Clifford Seymour

Cliff Seymour

3, 2024 11:03 PST)

Ahrien T. Johnson, CFT Field Representative

Classified Contract Final - 3.2024

Final Audit Report

2024-03-08

Created:	2024-03-06
Ву:	Pamela Wilkerson (pwilkerson@compton.edu)
Status:	Signed
Transaction ID:	CBJCHBCAABAAmeifTDF-7VT6_Jz3sZ-I2ws16lbpJE42

"Classified Contract Final - 3.2024" History

- Document created by Pamela Wilkerson (pwilkerson@compton.edu) 2024-03-06 2:23:39 AM GMT- IP address: 198.188.134.45
- Document emailed to Amankwa McKinzie (amckinzie@compton.edu) for signature 2024-03-06 - 2:26:41 AM GMT
- Agreement viewed by Pamela Wilkerson (pwilkerson@compton.edu) 2024-03-06 - 5:04:22 AM GMT- IP address: 172.117.84.225
- Email viewed by Amankwa McKinzie (amckinzie@compton.edu) 2024-03-07 - 0:02:57 AM GMT- IP address: 104.47.66.126
- Agreement viewed by Amankwa McKinzie (amckinzie@compton.edu) 2024-03-07 - 0:02:58 AM GMT- IP address: 198.188.134.45
- Document e-signed by Amankwa McKinzie (amckinzie@compton.edu) Signature Date: 2024-03-07 - 0:05:39 AM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 198.188.134.45
- Document emailed to Clifford Seymour (cseymour@compton.edu) for signature 2024-03-07 0:05:42 AM GMT
- Email viewed by Clifford Seymour (cseymour@compton.edu) 2024-03-07 - 0:12:25 AM GMT- IP address: 104.47.59.254
- Agreement viewed by Clifford Seymour (cseymour@compton.edu) 2024-03-07 - 0:12:26 AM GMT- IP address: 198.188.134.45
- Document e-signed by Clifford Seymour (cseymour@compton.edu) Signature Date: 2024-03-07 - 0:12:39 AM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 198.188.134.45
- Document emailed to Travis Martin (tmartin@compton.edu) for signature 2024-03-07 - 0:12:42 AM GMT

👃 Adobe Acrobat Sign

- Email viewed by Travis Martin (tmartin@compton.edu) 2024-03-07 - 3:53:09 AM GMT- IP address: 38.178.180.109
- Agreement viewed by Travis Martin (tmartin@compton.edu) 2024-03-07 - 3:53:20 AM GMT- IP address: 38.178.180.109
- Document e-signed by Travis Martin (tmartin@compton.edu) Signature Date: 2024-03-07 - 3:59:04 AM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 38.178.180.109
- Document emailed to ajohnson@cft.org for signature 2024-03-07 - 3:59:07 AM GMT
- Email viewed by ajohnson@cft.org 2024-03-07 - 3:59:13 AM GMT- IP address: 66.249.84.200
- Agreement viewed by ajohnson@cft.org 2024-03-08 - 7:02:46 PM GMT- IP address: 207.233.90.1
- Signer ajohnson@cft.org entered name at signing as Ahrien T. Johnson 2024-03-08 - 7:03:38 PM GMT- IP address: 207.233.90.1
- Document e-signed by Ahrien T. Johnson (ajohnson@cft.org) Signature Date: 2024-03-08 - 7:03:40 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 207.233.90.1
- Document emailed to Keith Curry (kcurry@compton.edu) for signature 2024-03-08 - 7:03:44 PM GMT
- Email viewed by Keith Curry (kcurry@compton.edu) 2024-03-08 - 7:03:58 PM GMT- IP address: 198.188.134.45
- Agreement viewed by Keith Curry (kcurry@compton.edu) 2024-03-08 - 7:03:58 PM GMT- IP address: 198.188.134.45
- Document e-signed by Keith Curry (kcurry@compton.edu) Signature Date: 2024-03-08 - 7:07:30 PM GMT - Time Source: server- IP address: 198.188.134.45
- Agreement completed. 2024-03-08 - 7:07:30 PM GMT

Adobe Acrobat Sign